Mycorrhizal types differ in ecophysiology and alter plant nutrition and soil processes

Leho Tedersoo^{1,2,*}[®] and Mohammad Bahram^{2,3}

¹Natural History Museum, University of Tartu, 14a Ravila, 50411 Tartu, Estonia

² Institute of Ecology and Earth Sciences, University of Tartu, 14a Ravila, 50411 Tartu, Estonia

³Department of Ecology, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Ulls väg 16, 756 51 Uppsala, Sweden

ABSTRACT

Mycorrhizal fungi benefit plants by improved mineral nutrition and protection against stress, yet information about fundamental differences among mycorrhizal types in fungi and trees and their relative importance in biogeochemical processes is only beginning to accumulate. We critically review and synthesize the ecophysiological differences in ectomycorrhizal, ericoid mycorrhizal and arbuscular mycorrhizal symbioses and the effect of these mycorrhizal types on soil processes from local to global scales. We demonstrate that guilds of mycorrhizal fungi display substantial differences in genome-encoded capacity for mineral nutrition, particularly acquisition of nitrogen and phosphorus from organic material. Mycorrhizal associations alter the trade-off between allocation to roots or mycelium, ecophysiological traits such as root exudation, weathering, enzyme production, plant protection, and community assembly as well as response to climate change. Mycorrhizal types exhibit differential effects on ecosystem carbon and nutrient cycling that affect global elemental fluxes and may mediate biome shifts in response to global change. We also note that most studies performed to date have not been properly replicated and collectively suffer from strong geographical sampling bias towards temperate biomes. We advocate that combining carefully replicated field experiments and controlled laboratory experiments with isotope labelling and -omics techniques offers great promise towards understanding differences in ecophysiology and ecosystem services among mycorrhizal types.

Key words: ectomycorrhiza, arbuscular mycorrhiza, ericoid mycorrhiza, plant mineral nutrition, ecosystem processes, comparative genomics, community dynamics, competition.

CONTENTS

Introduction	1858
Plant nutrition	1859
(1) Overall nutritional benefits	1859
(2) Roots and mycelium	1859
(3) Nutrient mobilisation and uptake	1860
(4) Nutritional benefits of mycorrhizal types: synthesis	1863
Carbon budget	1863
(1) Control over carbon flow	1863
2) Maintenance of mycorrhizal mycelium	1863
(3) Plant carbon cost: synthesis	1867
Soil processes	1867
(1) Nutrient cycling and mineral weathering	1867
(2) Decomposition	1868
(3) Soil carbon cycling	1869
(4) Effects of mycorrhizal types: synthesis	1870
Stress	1870
(1) Physical damage	1870
	Introduction

1857

^{*} Author for correspondence (Tel.: +372 56654986; E-mail: leho.tedersoo@ut.ee).

	(2) Water stress	1870
	(3) Chemical stress	1871
	(4) Nitrogen and Sulphur deposition	1871
	(5) Elevated CO ₂	1871
	(6) Temperature and precipitation	1872
	(7) Relative stress tolerance in mycorrhizal types: synthesis	1872
VI.	Methodological considerations	1872
	(1) Sampling design and biases	1872
	(2) Ecophysiological and molecular methods	1873
	(3) Perspectives	1873
VII.	Conclusions	1875
VIII.	Acknowledgments	1875

I. INTRODUCTION

Plant nutrient-acquisition strategies involving mycorrhizal fungi constitute key functional traits that have strong effects on nutrient cycling, from individual plant to ecosystem level, with global consequences (Martin, Uroz & Barker, 2017). The vast majority of terrestrial plants provide carbon to root-associated mycorrhizal fungi, which in turn supply plants with soil-derived nutrients, offer increased resistance against abiotic stress and pathogens, and mediate communication with other plants and soil microbes (Smith & Read, 2008). By affecting competitive abilities of plant individuals, mycorrhizal associations drive plant population and community dynamics (Klironomos *et al.*, 2011; Tedersoo, Bahram & Zobel, 2019).

Mycorrhizal associations are classified into four principal mycorrhizal types with remarkable differences in anatomy, evolutionary history and functioning (Smith & Read, 2008; Brundrett & Tedersoo, 2018). Arbuscular mycorrhiza (AM) evolved in early land plants associating with members of Glomeromycota and Endogonomycetes to improve carbon to nutrient exchange via intracellular structures termed 'arbuscules' (Orchard et al., 2017; Strullu-Derrien et al., 2018). Ectomycorrhiza (EcM) evolved repeatedly since approximately 200 million years ago (mya) in 30 vascular plant lineages (Tedersoo & Brundrett, 2017) and >80 fungal lineages from saprotrophic ancestors (Tedersoo & Smith, 2017). EcM fungi cover the finest feeder roots by forming a hyphal sheath termed a 'mantle' and grow their hyphae tightly inbetween epidermal or cortical cells of the first and second-order feeder roots. Nutrient and carbon (C) exchange occurs in this so-called 'Hartig net'. Ericoid mycorrhizal (ErM) symbiosis evolved once in the crown group of Ericaceae and once in Diaspensiaceae (Ericales) ca. 100 mya. ErM fungi form intracellular hyphal structures - coils - in roots of their host plants, but act as non-symptomatic root endophytes in non-ericoid plants and saprotrophs in soil and organic material (Kohout, 2017). In orchid mycorrhiza (OM), species of orchids exploit EcM or saprotrophic fungi for nutrition, but provide little if any C benefits in return (Merckx, 2013) and are therefore excluded from this synthesis.

Based on observations on plant distribution, soil fertility and nutritional experiments, Read (1991) postulated that mycorrhizal types differentially affect ecosystem C and nutrient cycling. The mode of nutrition, anatomical and functional differences are linked to substantial mycorrhizal-type effects on plant biology. For example, AM fungi regulate intra- and interspecific plant competition and maintenance of diversity, productivity and stability (van der Heijden, Bardgett & van Straalen, 2008; Klironomos et al., 2011), but there is little such evidence in other types of symbiosis. Partly because of ensheathing roots, EcM fungi are more efficient in protection against soil-borne pathogens, resulting in positive soil feedback in EcM trees but negative soil feedback in AM trees (Bennett et al., 2017; Teste et al., 2017) that affects population dynamics and community assembly (Johnson, Clay & Phillips, 2018).

Building on the seminal ideas of Read (1991), Chapman et al. (2006) proposed ecosystem nutrient cycling models for AM and EcM systems that principally differ in bypassing the microbial nutrient mineralisation loop in EcM habitats with lower litter quality and organic nutrient uptake. These models served the basis for the mycorrhiza-associated nutrient economy (MANE) framework explaining the mechanisms of more rapid nutrient cycling and higher losses in AM compared with EcM systems (Phillips, Brzostek & Midgley, 2013). Since then, research teams have tested related hypotheses in field studies, microcosm experiments and meta-analyses integrating plant ecophysiological, soil and climate data from the mycorrhizal-type perspective. Global modelling reveals that differences in the key ecosystem processes among mycorrhizal types are important from the perspectives of climate change and biosphere functioning (Averill, Turner & Finzi, 2014; Terrer et al., 2016; Soudzilovskaia et al., 2018; Sulman et al., 2019).

Using a review and synthesis approach, our primary objective is to understand the fundamental differences among mycorrhizal types on ecosystem processes. We specifically aim to (1) determine principal differences in costs and benefits in tree nutrition; (2) evaluate the role of mycorrhizal types in C and nutrient cycling; and (3) estimate how mycorrhizal types ameliorate biotic and abiotic stress in trees. Finally, we critically assess analytical shortfalls and point to perspectives

in methodology and research directions for interdisciplinary advances of the field.

II. PLANT NUTRITION

(1) Overall nutritional benefits

According to the current paradigm, AM vegetation dominates in relatively nutrient-rich or phosphorus (P)-limited habitats, whereas EcM and ErM plants prevail in organic-rich soils of poor nitrogen (N) availability, which is attributable to relative nutrient limitation and differential capacity of the mycorrhizal fungi from different mycorrhizal types to access organic nutrients (Read, 1991; Read, Leake & Perez-Moreno, 2004; Smith & Read, 2008; Johnson et al., 2015). AM fungi have very limited capacity for enzymatic degradation, although their hyphae are capable of nutrient uptake in mineral form from organic material (Hodge & Storer, 2015). Conversely, a series of experiments revealed that an EcM fungus Paxillus sp. may take up and transport 5-33% N and 37-62% P in detritus to its host tree (Leake et al., 2004). ErM plants also take up large amounts of organic nutrients mobilised by their root-symbiotic fungi (Burke & Cairney, 2002).

A meta-analysis revealed that overall mycorrhizal benefits to plant growth are twice as strong at P limitation compared to low-N conditions, but no overall differences among mycorrhizal types exist (Hoeksema *et al.*, 2010). Given the large variance in parameter estimates and not accounting for other local-scale predictors such as soil origin, soil physicochemical or climatic parameters, it is plausible that local biologically meaningful differences in mycorrhizal growth benefits are blurred in such global analyses. Liu *et al.* (2018) demonstrated that tropical and subtropical EcM trees from Dipterocarpaceae, Fagaceae and Juglandaceae take up soil organic P more efficiently compared to several co-occurring AM tree species.

Some tree species such as members of Salicaceae, Myrtaceae and Quercus commonly associate with both AM and EcM fungi, the latter typically becoming dominant in closed-canopy communities. Of such dual mycorrhizal trees, Acacia rostellifera and Melaleuca systema preferentially hosted AM fungi in soils with P in mineral form but EcM fungi in soils with P in organic form (Albornoz et al., 2016). Experiments using both AM and EcM inocula indicate that EcM fungi are usually relatively more efficient in plant N and P nutrition compared to AM fungi (Table 1). Furthermore, co-inoculated EcM and AM fungi synergistically enhance seedling growth and mineral nutrition as well as nodulation by rhizobia or actinobacteria in nitrogen-fixing trees (Table 1). The negative impact of co-inoculation on *Ouercus* spp. may be related to the host's need to use seed C reserves to develop an extensive root system, for which several mycobionts may be too strong a C sink (Egerton-Warburton & Allen, 2001). The generally synergistic benefits of dual inoculations suggest that in spite of the greater C cost,

fungal taxa belonging to different mycorrhizal types may complement each other in the acquisition of limiting nutrients or by displaying differential nutritional or non-nutritional benefits such as protection against stress or herbivores. Dual mycorrhizal trees represent an underutilized natural resource to test shifts in symbiotic associations across environmental gradients as well as costs and benefits of mycorrhizal fungi and broader functioning of the nutrient-to-carbon biological market.

(2) Roots and mycelium

In mycorrhizal systems, both roots and hyphae are involved in the release of exudates and enzymes, and in nutrient uptake and transport to plants, acting in a complementary fashion (Cheng *et al.*, 2016). Hyphae are two orders of magnitude thinner than feeder roots and an order of magnitude finer than root hairs, which tremendously increase the surface area per unit biomass and access to dissolved nutrients in soil including micropores (Smith & Read, 2008). Mycorrhizal plants grow their roots closer to the limiting nutrients to improve transport of nutrients from litter and organic horizon and weathered minerals in subsoil.

Because of nutritional differences among plant-mycorrhizal types and principal root traits, tree species differ greatly in their relative belowground allocation and investment into feeder roots or foraging mycorrhizal mycelium (Litton, Raich & Ryan, 2007; Eissenstat et al., 2015; Brundrett & Tedersoo, 2018). In temperate forests, AM trees allocate relatively more C to root biomass than to mycobiont mycelium compared with EcM trees (Chen et al., 2016; Cheng et al., 2016). AM trees, especially those with thin roots, respond to nutrient-rich patches by targeted fine root production, whereas EcM trees respond by fungal mycelium proliferation (Chen et al., 2016). Furthermore, amendment of organic materials triggers disproportionately greater belowground allocation in EcM compared to AM systems (Chen, Koide & Eissenstat, 2018b). In a Polish common-garden experiment, two AM Acer species exhibited twofold greater average root production and median life span than EcM broadleaved and coniferous trees (Withington et al., 2006). These findings collectively suggest that, compared to AM trees, EcM plants invest relatively more into fungal biomass and hyphal exploration rather than into development and maintenance of feeder roots, and further indicate the relatively greater role of fungi in both mineral nutrition and transport (see Section III).

Many root traits of tree species and the rate of mycorrhizal colonisation are evolutionarily conserved (Ma *et al.*, 2018). All studied species of the ErM Ericaceae (but not Diaspensiaceae) exhibit ultra-narrow roots, in striking contrast to the EcM Monotropoideae and Pyroleae (Ericaceae) as well as the OM Orchidaceae with coarse roots (Smith & Read, 2008). AM and EcM associations both exist in tree species that produce very narrow or coarse roots (McCormack *et al.*, 2012; Brundrett & Tedersoo, 2018). In both temperate and tropical forests, feeder roots of AM trees are coarser than EcM tree roots and exhibit lower tissue density, an

Tree species	Fungal species	EcM relative to AM	Dual mycorrhiza relative to single mycorrhiza type	Reference
Alnus incana	Paxillus sp., Glomus fasciculatus	Comparable growth, better nodulation	Synergistic growth, nodulation increase	Chatarpaul, Chakravarty & Subramaniam (1989)
Eucalyptus coccifera	Multiple	Better growth, P	Synergistic P increase	Jones, Durall & Tinker (1998)
E. globulus, E. urophylla	<i>Laccaria lateritia</i> , Glomeromycota 3 spp.	Better growth	Synergistic growth increase	Chen, Brundrett & Dell (2000)
Casuarina equisetifolia	Pisolithus sp., Glomus fasciculatum	Better growth, N, P; similar nodulation	Synergistic growth, P, nodulation increase,	Elumalai & Raaman (2009)
Salix repens	Hebeloma leucosarx, Glomus mosseae	Lower N, P (low nutrition); higher N, P (high nutrition)	Not determined	van der Heijden (2001)
Quercus agrifolia	Pisolithus sp., Glomeromycota 16 spp. mix	Higher P, lower N	Lower growth, N, P	Egerton-Warburton & Allen (2001)
Quercus costaricensis, Eucalyptus grandis	Mixed root inoculum	Better growth, N, P (eucalypt); similar (oak)	Not determined	Holste, Kobe & Gehring (2017)
Betula papyrifera (ectomycorrhizal)	Pisolithus sp., Glomus intraradices	Not determined	Adding EcM: growth increase in 3 of 9 populations	Lauermeier (2017)
Populus sp.	Paxillus sp., Glomus mosseae	Lower growth response	Synergistic growth increase	Aguillon & Garbaye (1990)
Eucalyptus marginata	Scleroderma sp., Rhizophagus irregularis	Better growth, N, P, S, K, Fe	No colonisation	Kariman et al. (2012)
Uapaca bojeri	Scleroderma sp., Rhizophagus irregularis	Comparable growth	Synergistic growth increase	Ramanankierana <i>et al.</i> (2007)
Acacia holosericea	Pisolithus sp., Glomus	Comparable growth.	Synergistic growth.	Founoune, Duponnois &

lower P, Ca

Table 1. Response of dual mycorrhizal trees to inoculation with fungi of different mycorrhizal types alone or in combination

AM, arbuscular mycorrhizal; EcM, ectomycorrhizal.

aggregatum

adaptation to support greater AM colonisation in cortical cells (Comas, Callahan & Midford, 2014; Ushio *et al.*, 2015). Similarly, greater root branching intensity in EcM trees can be ascribed to the development of colonisation sites for EcM fungi (Comas *et al.*, 2014). A global meta-analysis reveals that AM roots have somewhat greater specific root length and specific root area compared with EcM trees, indicative of their greater role in nutrient uptake from soil (Valverde-Barrantes *et al.*, 2018).

Globally, increasing root diameter, C:N ratio and calcium (Ca) concentration stimulate fine-root longevity but independently from mycorrhizal type (McCormack et al., 2012). However, trees respond to soil nutrients and physical conditions by strongly altering root functional anatomy (Ostonen et al., 2017), necessitating inclusion of site-specific effects, particularly soil nutrient concentration and temperature into global models. Based on the above case studies, we conclude that differences in adaptive root morphology among trees representing different mycorrhizal types is mainly associated with broad anatomical differences in mycorrhizal structure, especially for building up the symbiotic interface (i.e. Hartig net, arbuscules, coils or digestible pelotons). Partly and fully mycoheterotrophic plants exhibit relatively smaller root systems and coarse roots because of luxurious consumption of carbon and nutrients obtained by effectively cheating the associated fungi.

(3) Nutrient mobilisation and uptake

nodulation, mycorrhizal

colonisation

Nitrogen is usually the limiting macronutrient in temperate and boreal forests and tundra biomes, whereas P limitation is common in grasslands and subtropical and tropical habitats (Reich & Oleksyn, 2004). In terms of energy, diazotrophic fixation and NO_3^- are relatively costlier than simple amino acids and particularly NH_4^+ for N uptake. This is reflected in preferences for NH_4^+ in most plant and fungal species (Nygren *et al.*, 2012; Lilleskov *et al.*, 2019). Both fungi of different functional guilds and plants possess multiple NH_4^+ and NO_3^- and amino acid transporters to acquire simple N compounds (Casieri *et al.*, 2013; Giovannetti *et al.*, 2017; Nehls & Plassard, 2018). Goodale (2017) estimated that N uptake of EcM trees may exceed that of AM trees by 50% in temperate forests.

Bâ. (2002)

Although total soil P concentration is relatively higher in AM habitats, P may be less accessible to trees in AM-dominated than EcM-dominated patches owing to differences in their associated mycorrhizal fungi (Rosling *et al.*, 2016). Both plants and fungi are equipped with multiple phosphatases and P transporters to mobilise and take up P in inorganic form (Casieri *et al.*, 2013; Nehls & Plassard, 2018; Fig. 1A). Generally, AM and EcM trees exhibit roughly similar ability to take up mineral P, but rhizomorphic EcM fungi may have an advantage of immobile P acquisition over longer distances and from organic sources.



Fig. 1. Legend on next page.

Biological Reviews 94 (2019) 1857-1880 © 2019 Cambridge Philosophical Society

Wood and litter saprotrophs belonging to Basidiomycota display the greatest decomposition activities, but genes responsible for efficient cellulolysis have been partly lost in mycorrhizal fungi to maintain the stability of symbiosis. While the ancestors of Glomeromycota and contemporary AM fungi lack a strong degradation machinery (Tisserant et al., 2013; Chen et al., 2018a), certain ascomycete and basidiomycete EcM and ErM symbionts are capable of producing Fenton radicals and polyphenol oxidases to release N from organic polymers (Wurzburger, Higgins & Hendrick, 2012; Lindahl & Tunlid, 2015: Adamczyk et al., 2016). Although most EcM fungi have secondarily lost Mn-peroxidase genes, certain species of *Cortinarius* and *Hebeloma* possess and express these powerful oxidases to mobilise lignin-bound N (Bödeker et al., 2014; Kohler et al., 2015). To release P from organic compounds, EcM and ErM fungi usually possess multiple phosphomonoesterases (acid and alkaline phosphatases), phosphodiesterases and phytases. The oxidative enzymes as well as substantial amounts of oxalate and H⁺ exuded by these fungi are thought to play an additional role in releasing P and micronutrients from complex organic molecules (Casieri et al., 2013; Martino et al., 2018).

Plant control over organolytic activities is relatively stronger under EcM trees in temperate forest soils (Brzostek & Finzi, 2011). In particular, activities of proteases, chitinases, polyphenol oxidases and acid phosphatases are relatively greater in EcM-dominated habitats (Phillips & Fahey, 2006; Brzostek & Finzi, 2011; Phillips et al., 2013; Yin, Wheeler & Phillips, 2014; Midgley & Phillips, 2016), whereas cellulase activity is greater in AM-dominated habitats (Cheeke et al., 2018) in temperate forests. Brzostek et al. (2015) demonstrated that girdling reduces soil N-acetyl-glucosamine and phenol oxidase activities relatively more in EcM-dominated compared to AM-dominated habitats, suggesting that much of these were expressed by EcM fungi. Except for lower β -glucosidase activity in EcM soils, roots and soils of EcM and AM trees exhibited no differences in key degradative enzyme activities in a Malaysian rain forest (Ushio *et al.*, 2015). At the root surface, EcM root tips exhibited greater activities of most enzymes compared to AM/non-mycorrhizal roots in an Afrotropical rain forest (Tedersoo *et al.*, 2012). ErM *Rhododendron* patches displayed greater soil polyphenol oxidase activity compared with soil under EcM trees in a temperate forest (Wurzburger & Hendrick, 2007).

Because a vast majority of mycorrhizal fungi are unculturable or extremely slow-growing using traditional methods, comparative genomics analyses enable us to shed light into the functional machinery of fungal taxa (Kohler et al., 2015; Martino et al., 2018). As published comparisons of AM and EcM fungal genomic contents are lacking so far, we focused our analysis on fungal individuals from distantly related taxonomic groups representing different mycorrhizal guilds. This comparative analysis demonstrates that phylogenetic relatedness among fungal species explains more variation in metabolism-related genes (19-50% in different functional gene groups) than nutritional strategies (0-25%; Fig. 1B-G), indicating a substantial evolutionary footprint. In particular, the EcM and ErM members of Helotiales (Ascomycota) harbour a relatively high abundance of organic nutrition-related genes that exceeds the oxidative gene repertoire of saprotrophic and EcM Basidiomycota. The EcM members of Agaricomycetes, Pezizomycetes, Dothideomycetes (Cenococcum) and Leotiomycetes differ particularly strongly in gene content, rendering generalization across EcM fungi difficult (Fig. 1A). The amount of carbohydrate-active enzymes (CAZymes) in genomes of ErM and saprotrophic fungi is greater than in EcM fungi, which in turn exceed that of AM fungi (one-way ANOVA: $F_{3,22} = 12.1; R^2_{adj} = 0.560; P < 0.001;$ also valid when phylogeny is accounted for). Fungal guilds possess similar abundance of other metabolism-related genes, but differences occur in gene variant composition for most broad functions (Fig. 1B-G). Although Glomeromycota are believed to lack cellulolytic enzymes, our comparative genomics analyses indicate that AM fungi have a significantly greater abundance

Fig. 1. Genomic differences among arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM), ectomycorrhizal (EcM), ericoid mycorrhizal (ErM) and saprotrophic fungi. (A) Heat map of differences in genome families and groups of functional genes. (B-G) Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) graphs of fungal guilds (blue triangles, AM fungi; green diamonds, ErM fungi; purple squares, EcM Ascomycota; red squares, EcM Basidiomycota; circles, saprotrophs. (B) Genes encoding cellulolytic genes; (C) genes encoding oxidases; (D) genes encoding metal cation uptake/transport enzymes; (E) genes encoding nitrogen metabolism/uptake; (F) genes encoding phosphorus metabolism/uptake; (G) genes encoding various carbohydrate-active enzymes (CAZymes). Ellipses indicate 95% confidence intervals. Arrows represent phylogenetic eigenvectors (red, P < 0.05; blue, 0.05 < P < 0.1). Variance explained (%; adjusted coefficient of determination × 100) is given in upper left corner. We compiled information from all available genomes of AM and ErM fungi and added a phylogenetically balanced set of EcM and litter saprotrophic fungi to test for differences in key metabolic and nutrition-related genes among fungal guilds and mycorrhizal types accounting for phylogeny. All genomes were downloaded from JGI (except Gigaspora margarita and G. rosea) and subjected to gene annotation using Augustus (Stanke et al., 2006) trained on Rhizopus oryzae. Ribosomal RNA gene small and large subunits of these species were downloaded, subjected to maximum likelihood analysis and calculation of an ultrametric phylogram, followed by construction of phylogenetic eigenvectors (PCNM) and data analysis using multivariate ANOVA, non-metric multidimensional scaling (Põlme et al., 2013) and random forest (following Tedersoo et al., 2017). The most significant PCNM vectors contrast Basidiomycota versus Glomeromycota (PCNM1), Glomeromycota versus Pezizales (PCNM2), Helotiales and Cenococcum versus Agaricales (PCNM8), and Serendipita versus others (PCNM10). Protein models were functionally annotated using eggNOG-mapper (Huerta-Cepas et al., 2017) and searched for CAZymes using dbCAN (http:// csbl.bmb.uga.edu/dbCAN/).

of genes encoding α -galactosidases, multi-copper oxidases, prophenol oxidases and protoporphyrinogen oxidases compared with EcM fungi. So far, there is no evidence that these genes are functional or expressed in AM fungi. Partly due to much greater genome sizes, representatives of the three Glomeromycota species also possess more genes encoding alkali cation-H⁺ transporters, divalent metal cation transporters, nitrate transporters, ornithine decarboxylases, inositol phosphatases, unspecified phosphatases and phosphate transporters compared with EcM fungi. By contrast, EcM fungi have more genes encoding glucan 1,4- α -glucosidases, xylosidases and extracellular peptidase family C78.

These analyses indicate that genomes of mycorrhizal fungal guilds display multiple metabolic differences and any comparisons are strongly confounded by phylogeny, which should be rigorously accounted for in subsequent studies. To understand genetic differences among AM fungi, gene catalogues from species belonging to Archaeosporomycetes and Paraglomeromycetes and, in particular, Endogonomycetes, are required (Chen et al., 2018a). Likewise, genomic information from ErM symbionts belonging to Chaetothyriales and Sebacinales is warranted to understand whether the high metabolic gene content in hitherto-sequenced genomes can be ascribed simply to their helotialean origin or endophytic-ErM lifestyle. A large amount of work remains to be done to determine functionality and sites of expression of the inferred genes and patterns of protein transportation (Kohler et al., 2015).

Due to anatomical traits of hyphae and mycorrhizal structures and differences in enzymatic activities, mycorrhizal types differ in the efficiency of nutrition and relative contribution of plant and fungal partners. Altogether 50-100% of N enters arctic plants via the EcM pathway (Hobbie & Hobbie, 2006), but such estimates for other biomes are lacking. Considering that the proportion of mycorrhizal roots is relatively low in arctic EcM plants, we expect that these estimates hold for other biomes as well. In experimental systems, AM fungi contribute 7-49% of N in their host plants (Hodge & Storer, 2015), but these values probably vary more greatly in natural systems. Although fungal contribution has received no quantitative assessment in ErM plant nutrition, Ericaceae proliferate in highly acidic nutrient-poor soils and there are enormous fungal growth benefits in experimental conditions, suggesting that ErM fungi provide a vast majority of nutrients to their host plants in spite of very fine roots.

(4) Nutritional benefits of mycorrhizal types: synthesis

The studies and meta-analyses described above collectively indicate that tree roots and fungi complement each other in nutrient capture and transportation, which is a function of phylogenetically determined feeder root diameter and mycorrhiza type. Both AM and EcM fungi primarily benefit P rather than N nutrition of plants, but the capacity to access these nutrients is greater in EcM fungi. Considering maintenance costs (see Section III), mycorrhizal fungal guilds provide roughly comparable net benefits, with EcM fungi tending to provide more resources under strong nutrient limitation and in organic soils. This is attributable to more extensive hyphal networks in soil and greater efficiency in liberating and transporting simple organic compounds. These differences between AM fungi and other guilds have received indirect support from multiple field studies using stable N isotopes as proxies of nutrition (Mayor *et al.*, 2015), from *in situ* and *in vivo* enzymatic assays (Table 2), and from our comparative genomics analysis (Fig. 1).

III. CARBON BUDGET

(1) Control over carbon flow

Photosynthetically fixed carbon is the main source of energy for AM and EcM fungi and the mycorrhizosphere microbiota (Buee et al., 2009). Experiments using stable isotope tracers indicate that up to 12% of C in EcM fungi may originate from soil, probably as skeletons of nutrient-containing molecules (Hobbie et al., 2014). These estimates are complicated, because soil-derived C is mostly respired (Hobbie et al., 2014) or exuded as simple organic compounds. In several EcM model systems, plant-derived sucrose is transferred to the apoplast and converted to glucose and fructose by means of fungi-encoded invertase (glycosyltransferase family 32). While invertase is lacking in most EcM basidiomycetes, it occurs in EcM Helotiales, Pezizales, and in ErM fungi as multiple copies (Fig. 1A), suggesting that mechanisms controlling nutrient exchange are more complex and diverse than hitherto assumed. In AM fungi, invertase is not known and therefore, C transfer may be more under plant control (Casieri *et al.*, 2013). Reciprocal rewarding and sanctioning mechanisms for nutrient to carbon exchange have evolved in AM and EcM systems (Kiers et al., 2011; Hortal et al., 2017), but these remain to be addressed in ErM associations.

(2) Maintenance of mycorrhizal mycelium

Mycorrhizal fungi represent an important C cost to plants. In EcM and AM systems, respectively, 7-30% and 2-20% of photosynthetically fixed C is allocated to fungi within 6-72 h after initiation of 13 CO₂ labelling, with an average twofold difference among mycorrhizal types (reviewed in Leake *et al.*, 2004). Notably, these experiments were performed in the exponential growth phase of the extraradical mycelium, which does not necessarily represent natural conditions with high standing mycelium biomass (Leake *et al.*, 2004; Hagenbo *et al.*, 2017).

In AM and EcM systems, mycorrhizal fungi represent up to one-third of soil microbial biomass (Leake *et al.*, 2004). The AM fungal mycelium is usually comprised of simple branching hyphae that explore soil 5–10 cm beyond root distribution in microcosms (Olsson, Jakobsen & Wallander, 2002; Allen, 2007). While AM fungi may contribute up to 5% of the feeder root biomass (Ouimette *et al.*, 2013), EcM

Property	EcM effect relative to AM ¹	Region/biome	Main criticism	Reference
Foliage and soil P	Lower	IN, USA/warm temperate decidnous	<i>Acer</i> (AM) vs. multiple FoM trees	Rosling et al. (2016)
N cycling	Lower N leaching, nitrification, N _{min} , C degradation; greater C:N ratio, AP, NAG activities, microbial C and P	IN, USA/warm temperate	Acer (AM) vs. multiple EcM trees	Midgley & Phillips (2016)
Litter and soil C, N	Higher C:Ñ ratio, lower labile N, slower N cycle	Global (meta-analysis)	Tropics: only exotic plantations; evergreen habit not considered	Lin <i>et al.</i> (2017)
Microbial respiration	Lower	GA, USA (microcosm)	Roots and hyphae dismuted — killed	Taylor et al. (2016)
Soil C, N, respiration	Higher C, C:N ratio, lower respiration, comparable p.H. decomposition	N Sweden/tundra	norma — nordn tem	Soudzilovskaia et al. (2015)
Microbial respiration, C input	Lower	NC, USA/warm temperate	2 AM vs. 3 EcM tree	Wurzburger & Brookshire
Soil C, N, microbial biomass, enzymes, mineralisation	Lower pH, NO ₃ ⁻ ; similar enzymes, biomass, mineralisation	(innercousin) Liaoning, China/warm temperate	Acer mono misassigned to EcM, type II errors	Chen et al. $(2018c)$
Soil C, N, processes, plant traits, rhizosphere effects	Lower N, mineralisation, nitrification, decomposition, higher rhizosphere N effect	Yunnan, China/tropical evergreen	6 Dipterocarpaceae species vs. 8 AM tree species	Lin et al. (2018)
Soil C, N	Higher C/N, higher C in topsoll, Lower N, amino sugars, lower C in subsoil in 2 of 3 forests	E USA	Site-specific tests not given	Craig et al. (2018)
Soil C, N	Lower N, higher C/N	E USA	D	Zhu <i>et al.</i> (2018)
Soil C storage 2s. N pollution Soil C, N storage 2s. eCO2	Higher at low N, similar at high N Better at coping with N limitation at eCO ₂ levels	Conterminous USA Global (modelling)	Mycorrhizal type distribution relies on fungal sequences	Averill <i>et al.</i> (2018) Sulman <i>et al.</i> (2019)
Soil C storage Enzyme activities w. C flow disruption (girdling)	Forest-type dependent Stronger negative effect for NAG, PhOx, greater nitrification, N mineralisation	E USA, regional scale IN, USA/warm temperate deciduous	Ater (AM) vs. Quercus (EcM): tiny plots/ no trenchine	Jo et al. (2019) Brzostek et al. (2015)
Microbial biomass, enzymes	Greater fungal biomass, necromass, fungi: bacteria ratio, AP, NAG activities, lower cellulases	IN, USA/warm temperate deciduous	Acer (AM) vs. multiple EcM trees	Cheeke et al. (2018)
Plant N acquisition, soil C $vs. eCO_2$	Greater soil priming, access to organic N, loss in soil C (in medium-N soils)	Global (metastudy)	EcM forests <i>w</i> . AM grasslands, no truly low-N soils	Terrer et al. (2018)
Rhizosphere effects, enzymes	Greater differences from bulk soil, mineralisation, AP activities	NY, USA/temperate mixed	M = 1 - 2; confounding conifer/evergreen and pH effects	Phillips & Fahey (2006)
Fine root turnover Root turnover	Comparable: depends on diameter, C:N ratio, Ca Similar	PA, USA/warm temperate Germany/temperate deciduous	-	McCormack et al. (2012) Kubisch, Hertel & Leuschner (2016)

Table 2. Available information about relative effects of ectomycorrhiza (EcM) compared with arbuscular mycorrhiza (AM) on soil processes

Property	EcM effect relative to AM^1	Region/biome	Main criticism	Reference
Soil properties, exudation, enzyme activities	Greater Norg:Nmin C and N mineralisation, NAG, AG, PPO activities, root C exudation	IN, USA/warm temperate deciduous	2 EcM and 2 AM species	Yin et al. (2014)
Exudation, soil C storage (modelling)	Greater exudation, EcM but not AM retains previously stored C	IN, USA/warm temperate deciduous	<i>Ater</i> (AM) <i>vs.</i> multiple EcM trees	Sulman et al. (2017)
Exudation, biomass 28. drought	Exudation: comparable but greater in drought; growth: less reduced	Germany/temperate mixed (greenhouse)	Some measurements confounded by tree size	Liese et al. (2018)
Weathering: apatite Weathering: quartz, apatite	Greater Ca uptake Greater Ca uptake	NH, USA/cool temperate New Zealand/temperate deciduous	Ca/Sr ratio as a proxy Nothofagus vs. multiple AM trees	Blum et al. (2002) Koele et al. (2014)
Weathering: plagioclase	Greater Ca uptake	England/temperate mixed (microcosm)	Confounding pH and C allocation effects	Quirk et al. (2012)
Weathering: chalk, marble, dolomite, limestone, basalt	Greater Ca uptake, residual pH effect	England/temperate mixed (microcosm)	Confounding C allocation effect	Thorley et al. (2015)
Weathering: basalt vs. eCO2	Greater Ca uptake, C allocation $(+increased benefits from eCO_2)$	England (microcosm)	Confounding pH and C allocation effects	Quirk et al. (2014)
Foliar P	Higher (phylogeny effect)	Global (metastudy)	Mycorrhizal types misassigned in some cases	Koele et al. (2012)
Various	Slower litter decomposition; lower nitrification, pH; greater NAG, AP activites	IN, USA/warm temperate deciduous	Acer (AM) vs. Quercus (EcM); tiny plots/no trenching	Phillips et al. (2013)
N cycling	Higher N _{org} ; lower nitrification	IN, USA/warm temperate deciduous	2 EcM and 2 AM tree species; 1 site	Phillips et al. (2013)
Soil chemistry, enzymatic activities	Higher phenolics, N_{tot} , pH, lower tannins; lower β -glucosidase activity	Malaysia/tropical mixed	EcM (2 spp.) and AM (3 spp.) not compared	Ushio, Kitayama & Balser (2010)
P acquisition	Similar	Panama/tropical evergreen	Oreomunea (EcM) vs. 2 AM tree species	Steidinger et al. (2015)
P acquisition	Higher from organic sources	Malaysia, China/ (sub)tropical (common garden)	·	Liu et al. (2018)
Belowground respiration	Higher soil respiration, lower root respiration	Scotland/cool temperate (exotic plantations)	Larix (EcM) vs. Acer (AM)	Snell et al. (2016)

Table 2. Continued

	-			
Property	EcM effect relative to AM ¹	Region/biome	Main criticism	Reference
Soil enzymatic activities	Higher proteases, greater plant control over organolytic activities	PA, USA/ cool temperate mixed	2 EcM vs. 2 AM tree species	Brzostek & Finzi (2011)
Root C exudation	similar	PA, USA/ cool temperate mixed	Very limited sampling, no qualitative differences measured	Brzostek et al. (2013)
Litter decomposition	Slower, home-field advantage only in AM litter	IN, USA/warm temperate deciduous	No vegetation data	Midgley, Brzostek & Phillips (2015)
Litter decomposition	Slower in temperate trees, comparable in tropical trees	Global (meta-analysis)		Keller & Phillips (2019)
Root, leaf litter decomposition, soil provenance	Slower decomposition; greater soil C loss; no home-field advantage	IN, USA/warm temperate deciduous (microcosm)	1 EcM vs. 1 litter source; 1 EcM vs. 1 soil provenance; plant-free soil	Jacobs et al. (2018)
Root, leaf litter decomposition	Slower root decomposition	China/warm temperate	Mycorrhizal type misassigned in 40% of species	Sun et al. (2018)
Litter	Lower production, decomposition and turnover, greater fungal biomass	Guyana/tropical evergreen	1 EcM plant species w . 3 mixed AM plots; $\mathcal{N} = 6$ plots	McGuire et al. (2010)
Root litter decomposition	Faster	Global (metastudy)	Confounding sampling and climatic effects	See et al. (2019)
Response to drought	Greater retention of photosynthesis, root respiration better predicted by productivity	Germany/temperate deciduous (greenhouse)	2 EcM vs. 2 AM tree species	Meier et al. (2016)
Response to drought and temperature; respiration	EcM and AM dominate in sites where CO ₂ flux is determined by temperature and precipitation, respectively	Global (metastudy)	Too few EcM-dominated sites for structural equation modelling	Vargas <i>et al.</i> (2010)

AP, acid phosphatase; eCO₂, elevated CO₂; NAG, N-acetyl-glucoseaminidase; N_{min}, mineral N; N_{org}, organic N; N_{iot}, total N; PhOx, phenol oxidase; PPO, polyphenol oxidase.

Table 2. Continued

systems regularly develop a dense mantle of 5-7 hyphal layers on the root surface that may contribute 20-80% of mycorrhizal volume/biomass (Högberg et al., 1996; Zeppa et al., 2005; Ouimette et al., 2013). While AM fungi and EcM and ErM ascomycetes do not produce hyphal strands, a majority of the EcM basidiomycetes develop undifferentiated or highly differentiated rhizomorphs, the latter of which may extend several decimetres and perhaps metres from roots (in Boletales; Agerer, 2001). Total hyphal length of AM fungi ranges from 2 to 35 m g^{-1} soil (20-1400 m m⁻¹ root) in agricultural and experimental habitats, 40 to 100 mg^{-1} soil $(440-1240 \text{ mm}^{-1} \text{ root})$ in grasslands, and 240 to 800 m g^{-1} soil in tropical forests (Leake *et al.*, 2004; Powers, Treseder & Lerdau, 2005). In EcM systems, hyphal length varies from 1 to 600 m g^{-1} soil (300-8000 m m⁻¹ root) in microcosm experiments, but it may exceed 6000 m g^{-1} soil in nutrient-poor forest habitats (Leake et al., 2004; Wallander et al., 2010). Both AM and EcM fungi display great within-group differences in the extent of mycelium and hence in potential maintenance cost to the host (Agerer, 2001; Maherali & Klironomos, 2007).

Hyphae of AM fungi are more ephemeral than those of EcM fungi. Using ¹⁴CO₂ labelling, Staddon et al. (2003) estimated that AM mycelium turns over in 5-6 days in a greenhouse. Since the authors did not consider respiration, these turnover rates are probably strong overestimates (Leake et al., 2004). A better-controlled mesocosm experiment revealed an average AM hyphal residence time of 12 days (Allen, 2007). By contrast, ergosterol accumulation and standing fungal biomass suggest that EcM fungal hyphae turn over in 28-36 days in temperate coniferous forest soil (Ekblad et al., 2013; Hendricks et al., 2016). More recent estimates indicate EcM hyphal turnover in 25-500 days in a strong negative correlation with stand age (Hagenbo et al., 2017). Longevity of EcM fungal rhizomorphs has been estimated at 7–22 months (Ekblad *et al.*, 2013), which roughly corresponds to the median age of roots (McCormack et al., 2012).

(3) Plant carbon cost: synthesis

Ectomycorrhizal networks in soil are contrastingly more extensive compared to those of AM and ErM fungi due to the evolution of differentiated rhizomorphs in Basidiomycota. Although biomass of EcM fungi may exceed that of AM fungi by an order of magnitude, the 2–10-fold lower turnover of EcM hyphae renders the long-term costs of maintaining AM and EcM mycelium more comparable. Along with amino acids and other simple organic nutrients, EcM and ErM fungi take up carbon that is respired preferentially over plant-derived carbon, indicating that total C use by these symbionts is underestimated when solely measuring carbon flow from plant to fungus.

Information about the production, turnover and decomposition of the mycelium of different mycorrhizal types along soil fertility gradients would greatly improve our understanding of plant C costs and the relative role of mycorrhizal guilds in soil C release and sequestration (Clemmensen *et al.*, 2013), and how this may be affected

by climate change and N deposition (Brzostek, Fisher & Phillips, 2014). Thus far, virtually nothing is known about C budget, exploration distance, biomass and turnover of the facultatively mycorrhizal ErM fungi.

IV. SOIL PROCESSES

(1) Nutrient cycling and mineral weathering

Mycorrhizal partners may alter ecosystem nutrient cycling due to differential access of mycorrhizal fungal guilds to organic and inorganic nutrients (Read, 1991; Read et al., 2004; Phillips et al., 2013; Fig. 2A). AM-dominated habitats exhibit relatively faster and more 'open' nutrient cycling (Phillips et al., 2013; Lin et al., 2017) because of higher litter quality (Cornelissen et al., 2001; Keller & Phillips 2019), greater activities of litter and humus saprotrophs and bacteria (Taylor, Lankau & Wurzburger, 2016; Cheeke et al., 2018) as well as higher concentration and transformation rates of inorganic nutrients compared with EcM and ErM systems (Phillips et al., 2013; Yin et al., 2014; Chen et al., 2018c). Therefore, AM-dominated forests display relatively higher N leaching and nitrification processes (Phillips *et al.*, 2013; Midgley & Phillips, 2016). Increasing rates of nutrient cycling are reflected by relatively greater soil and microbial respiration in AM-dominated temperate and arctic habitats as based on field (Soudzilovskaia et al., 2015; Snell, Robinson & Midwood, 2016) and microcosm (Taylor et al., 2016) studies.

Physicochemical weathering of minerals represents a mechanism for counterbalancing nutrient losses to leaching. Weathering is particularly important in mineral nutrition of trees in P-limited and base-poor ecosystems (Smits & Wallander, 2017). Fungi have a high capacity to exude organic acids, siderophores and H⁺ to liberate and dissolve mineral-bound micronutrients (Gadd, 2007). Although AM forests tend to be more P-limited, EcM symbiosis is inferred to be relatively more efficient in mineral weathering due to more abundant exudation of organic acids and release of chelators (Taylor et al., 2009). The AM Acer saccharum and AM ferns obtain less Ca from the bedrock compared to various EcM trees in a mixed temperate forest (Blum et al., 2002). Laboratory experiments reveal that EcM fungi acquire Ca more efficiently than AM fungi from plagioclase, basalt and several other minerals (Quirk et al., 2012, 2014; Thorley et al., 2015). By contrast, Koele et al. (2014) and Remiszewski et al. (2016) observed no differences in mineral weathering of quartz, apatite or granite between AM and EcM systems in New Zealand and NE USA, suggesting context dependency and that greater weathering rates may be attributable to soil acidity (Dickie et al., 2014). Alternatively, biological weathering can be related to bacterial activity. For example, the common AM and EcM mycorrhizosphere-inhabiting Burkholderia spp. contribute to mineral weathering of biotite and hydroxyapatite (Fontaine et al., 2016). Mineral weathering increases relatively more in EcM fungi compared with AM fungi at elevated CO₂



Fig. 2. Conceptual scheme of mycorrhizal type effects and response to ecosystem processes: (A) overall effects; (B) simplified model of C allocation and nutrient acquisition. In A, red and blue lines indicate arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM) and ectomycorrhizal (ECM) effects respectively; dashed lines indicate negative effects; line width indicates relative effect strength. SAP, saprotroph. In B, line width indicates relative effect strength.

(eCO₂; Quirk *et al.*, 2014). Based on geochemical models, Taylor *et al.* (2011) speculated that the rise of EcM symbiosis in the Early Cretaceous successively enhanced weathering of cations that were deposited in ocean sediments as carbonates and thus reduced atmospheric CO₂ levels. However, Smits & Wallander (2017) heavily criticized their model input and challenged the validity of these findings. Whatever the driving mechanism, mineral weathering is similar or somewhat greater in EcM-dominated ecosystems.

(2) Decomposition

Early studies provide evidence that mycorrhizal types differ in soil and litter quality and litter decomposition rate (e.g. Cornelissen, 1996; Finzi, van Breemen & Canham, 1998; Augusto *et al.*, 2002; Hobbie *et al.*, 2007). Cornelissen *et al.* (2001) were the first to test this, demonstrating that temperate EcM and ErM plants shed more slowly decomposing leaf litter and exhibit slower growth compared with AM woody plants. However, the evergreen *versus* deciduous habit and phylogenetic relatedness of plants confound this analysis (Joly *et al.*, 2017; Ma *et al.*, 2018). Although leaves of EcM trees contain relatively more P and similar amounts of other nutrients, phylogeny accounts for much of the variation (Koele *et al.*, 2012), indicating no causal evolutionary effect of mycorrhizal type *per se* (Dickie *et al.*, 2014). Without considering phylogenetic autocorrelation, Lin *et al.* (2017) demonstrated that temperate EcM trees are associated with greater litter and soil C:N ratio but lower labile N pool compared with AM trees in a meta-analysis. Another meta-analyses revealed that EcM and AM trees differ in leaf litter decomposition rates only in temperate but not tropical forests (Keller & Phillips, 2019). Some of these differences among studies may be attributable to differential nutrient resorption before shedding leaves. AM trees resorb more N in tropical habitats, whereas EcM trees resorb more N in temperate ecosystems, with strong climatic effects (Zhang *et al.*, 2018).

Globally, feeder roots of EcM and ErM woody plants decompose more slowly than those of AM trees (See et al., 2019), although no clear differences among mycorrhizal types can be inferred from local multi-species experiments (Hobbie et al., 2010; Lin et al., 2011), suggestive of unaccounted roles of climatic and phylogenetic drivers. Decomposition of ectomycorrhizas is slower than non-EcM fine roots, which was originally ascribed to high chitin content of the fungal mantle (Langley & Hungate, 2003). Subsequent studies demonstrated that chitin is decomposed relatively rapidly, whereas the glomeromycotan glomalin and EcM fungal melanins and other hydrophobic proteins (hydrophobins) depolymerise slowly (Drigo et al., 2012; Fernandez et al., 2016). Recalcitrant residues of EcM and ErM fungal cell walls contribute much to boreal forest humus (Clemmensen et al., 2013), especially when complexed with root-derived tannins (Adamczyk et al., 2019). While the EcM fungal mycelium proliferates in organic soil horizons (Lindahl et al., 2007), the AM fungal mycelium is mostly distributed in upper mineral soil layers (interpretation of data in Toju et al., 2016) in forest ecosystems. Collectively, these studies suggest that residues of EcM and ErM fungi result in recalcitrant C accumulation mainly in topsoil, whereas both EcM and AM fungi contribute to C stored in mineral soil horizons.

Plants and microorganisms of different functional guilds compete for nutrients in soil (Franklin *et al.*, 2014). EcM fungi compete for the same organic nutrient sources with saprotrophs that have a much stronger capacity for degradation. Supported by ample energy from host trees, EcM fungi are able to outcompete saprotrophic fungi from partly decomposed organic material (Bödeker *et al.*, 2016), which may result in hampered degradation activity termed the Gadgil effect. The Gadgil effect is a widespread phenomenon across multiple biomes and it may be of particular importance in ecosystems dominated by N-limited EcM trees that shed recalcitrant litter (reviewed in Fernandez & Kennedy, 2016).

Plants and mycorrhizal fungi exude simple organic compounds to promote microbial activity, which is termed a priming effect. Plant and fungal species differ in quality and quantity of exudates (Smith, 1976; van Schöll, Hoffland & van Breemen, 2006; Toljander *et al.*, 2007). Exudation is several-fold greater in mycorrhizal than non-mycorrhizal plants (Fransson *et al.*, 2016) and tends to be greater in EcM-than AM-dominated temperate forest soils (Yin *et al.*, 2014). Microcosm studies suggest that AM trees exhibit relatively greater soil C input resulting in a stronger rhizosphere priming effect and hence more rapid soil C loss (Wurzburger & Brookshire, 2017). In a greenhouse experiment, EcM plant

species and fungi but not AM systems enhance exudation in response to drought, which is probably an adaptation to secure microbial activity and continuous nutrition to plants (Liese et al., 2018). The AM Rhizophagus intraradices releases mostly formiate, acetate and glucose (Toljander et al., 2007), whereas EcM fungi and potentially ErM fungi exude large quantities of oxalate (van Schöll et al., 2006; Fransson et al., 2016). In particular, oxalate has a strong priming effect for soil C mineralisation by the bacterial community (Keiluweit et al., 2015) and it stimulates the effects of ligninolytic enzymes (Dutton & Evans, 1996). Because oxalate is released along with H⁺, it is difficult to distinguish the direct effect of protons from that of oxalate and oxidases (Smits & Wallander, 2017). The exudated sugars, organic acids and other compounds are utilised differently by microbes (Sasse, Martinoia & Northen, 2017), possibly promoting different C and nutrient cycling pathways (Keiluweit et al., 2015).

(3) Soil carbon cycling

Mycorrhizal fungi, plants and other soil organisms produce hydrophobic proteins that improve soil physicochemical properties and C storage. AM fungi release glomalin that binds soil particles, further preventing erosion and leaching (Rillig & Mummey, 2006). EcM and ErM fungi produce other recalcitrant hydrophobins that improve soil aggregation, with substantial interspecific differences (Zheng, Morris & Rillig, 2014). In a field experiment, AM grasses and herbs promoted soil aggregation, whereas the EcM shrub Helianthemum canum and AM shrubs did not (Poirier et al., 2018a), pointing to differences among life forms and perhaps mycorrhizal colonisation. Nonetheless, in nutrient-poor forests, EcM fungi produce extensive mycelial systems, which bind large patches of forest floor and strongly enhance phosphatase and phenoloxidase activities as well as oxalate exudation (Kluber et al., 2010). The relative contribution of different mycorrhizal types to soil aggregation and the underlying mechanisms remain poorly understood, but warrant further exploration for selecting symbionts to control erosion, leaching and C losses.

Mycorrhizal types strongly affect soil C cycling via differences in litter decomposition and priming. Based on ecosystem models of enzymatic activities of excised root tips, Sulman et al. (2017) suggested that in newly established vegetation, EcM systems retain soil C of previous AM-dominated habitats, but AM vegetation slowly releases soil C originating from previous EcM-dominated forest. These models contradict the earlier suggestions that EcM fungi deplete accumulated soil C in exotic forestry plantations (Chapela et al., 2001), indicating some context dependency or differences in accounting for active and passive losses. Based on soil C content and dominant vegetation, Averill et al. (2014) estimated that EcM forests store 1.7-fold C ha⁻¹ more than AM-dominated forests globally, but much of this could be attributable to EcM dominance in colder habitats (Soudzilovskaia et al., 2018) that exhibit slower C and nutrient cycling (Makkonen et al., 2012). These results were recently extrapolated to all terrestrial biomes, further

suggesting that AM-dominated forest ecosystems store more carbon in aboveground biomass, whereas EcM-dominated systems store more carbon in soil (Soudzilovskaia *et al.*, 2018). However, three recent North American temperate forest studies revealed no overall mycorrhizal-type effect (Zhu *et al.*, 2018), opposite trends in deep soil (Craig *et al.*, 2018), or an interplay between forest type, mycorrhizal type and soil depth (Jo *et al.*, 2019).

Mycorrhizal plants and fungi influence soil carbon and nutrient cycling by altering soil acidity. The relatively recalcitrant leaf litter with high C:N ratio and ample organic acid exudation for weathering and polymer degradation purposes both result in relative soil acidification in EcM and ErM habitats (Finzi *et al.*, 1998; Wurzburger & Hendrick, 2007; Dickie *et al.*, 2014). Acidification dramatically reduces the abundance of earthworms (Phillips & Fahey, 2006) that play critical roles in soil aeration, litter fragmentation and transportation into deeper soil horizons. This certainly contributes to the development of deep litter layers in many EcM-dominated ecosystems and may explain relatively low rates of C sequestration in mineral soil (Craig *et al.*, 2018; Zhu *et al.*, 2018).

Acidification also reduces the abundance of bacteria and bacteria-to-fungi ratio (McGuire *et al.*, 2010; Bahram *et al.*, 2018; Cheeke *et al.*, 2018) due to relatively greater acidity stress in bacteria (Rousk, Brookes & Baath, 2010*b*). Soil pH has a strong effect on phylogenetic composition of bacteria and microfungi (Rousk *et al.*, 2010*a*). Lower bacterial abundance and their physiological stress lead to deceleration of soil biochemical processes, which may also contribute to the Gadgil effect. However, the main driver of the Gadgil effect seems to be competition for organic substrates for nutrient release or sources of energy by EcM and saprotrophic fungi, respectively (Fernandez & Kennedy, 2016).

(4) Effects of mycorrhizal types: synthesis

Mycorrhizal types differentially affect soil processes such as decomposition, C and nutrient cycling via release of enzymes, exudates and organic acids and plant-subsidised competition between free-living organisms. All these features taken separately but also synergistically hamper nutrient cycling and promote C accumulation in EcM systems, especially in topsoil. This view is, however, in some conflict with the microbial efficiency-matrix stabilisation model that emphasises the role of microbial C derived from high-quality litter and exudates in long-term soil C sequestration (Cotrufo et al., 2013; Poirier, Roumet & Munson, 2018b). Based on the above reviewed evidence, we hypothesise that in AM systems deep soil C is rather derived from material transported by earthworms and microbial residues retained due to surplus in nutrient-rich conditions; likewise, C originates from recalcitrant litter that accumulates more in topsoil at least partly due to a paucity of transporting agents in EcM systems. High activities of the relatively non-selective termites and fewer differences between EcM and AM systems at low latitudes (Mayor et al., 2015; Keller & Phillips, 2019) allow us to speculate that prevalence of priming- and litter-related processes may differ across biomes and along edaphic and climatic gradients. This hypothesis is partly supported by regional-scale vegetation analyses demonstrating that differences among mycorrhizal types may be strongly influenced by climate and soil texture in the USA (Jo *et al.*, 2019). Overall, these studies indicate that mycorrhizal-type effects on soil C sequestration are context dependent and require careful examination from litter to deep mineral soil in controlled experiments accounting for edaphic and climatic variables.

V. STRESS

(1) Physical damage

Damage to the foliage, stem or roots of host trees leads to a reduction in C flow belowground. EcM systems respond more strongly to induced stress by a relatively greater reduction of chitinase and phenol oxidase activity but stronger induction of nitrification and N mineralisation compared with AM-dominated systems (Brzostek et al., 2015; Averill & Hawkes, 2016). This is related to the huge biomass of EcM fungal mycelium in forest soils, which becomes rapidly starved in C and ceases functioning (Kaiser et al., 2010). Decline in EcM mycelium biomass results in N mobilisation from labile compounds and loss of resources to saprotrophic and mycoparasitic fungi and bacteria. Both EcM and AM associations may respond negatively to defoliation of host trees via reduced root colonisation, decline in species richness and shifts in composition towards less C-demanding fungal species (Barto & Rillig, 2010; Parker et al., 2015).

(2) Water stress

Mycorrhizal fungi exhibit mechanisms to maintain host vigour under water stress. AM and EcM fungi induce expression of plant aquaporins during drought that conveys drought tolerance to plants by regulating root, shoot and stomatal conductance and hence transpiration of host plants (Allen, 2007; Lehto & Zwiazek, 2011). Due to greater mycelium biomass and the presence of rhizomorphs, EcM fungi are expected to transport soil water more efficiently (Allen, 2007) and perhaps access moisture in bedrock (Egerton-Warburton, Graham & Hubbert, 2003). Querejeta, Egerton-Warburton & Allen (2003) elegantly described the nocturnal uptake and transfer of deep ground water into oak EcM and AM extraradical mycelium and mycorrhizosphere soil. At dawn, water with dissolved nutrients is reabsorbed by hyphae and transferred to foliage to sustain transpiration and photosynthesis. Mycorrhizal seedlings recover from drought stress better than non-mycorrhizal seedlings (Auge, 2001; Lehto & Zwiazek, 2011). EcM trees retain their photosynthesis to a greater extent compared to AM trees (Meier et al., 2016; Liese et al., 2018). However, severely

water-limited systems (except Australian and Mediterranean semi-deserts) harbour AM but not EcM plants (Tedersoo, 2017), which may be related to the greater plasticity of AM hyphal production and withstanding highly negative water potentials (Querejeta, Egerton-Warburton & Allen, 2009; Vargas *et al.*, 2010).

Waterlogging reduces soil oxygen content and thus functioning of aerobic fungi and plants. Many wetland trees have evolved mechanisms for oxygen transport into feeder roots. In other trees, both EcM and AM root colonisation tends to decline in response to waterlogging. AM trees adapted to inundation gain nutritional benefits in waterlogged conditions, indicating mechanisms for oxygen supply to mycorrhizal fungi (Elzenga & van Veen, 2010). Given EcM formation in Salicaceae and Alnus in anoxic, waterlogged conditions, their mycorrhizal functionality is likely. In EcM fungi, the ability to tolerate waterlogging is related to mycelium hydrophobicity (Unestam & Sun, 1995). Nonetheless, in anoxic soils, EcM fungi are replaced by AM fungi, which can be ascribed to greater respiration, mycelial biomass and/or direct contact of the mantle with the substrate (Jurgensen et al., 1996). EcM trees are generally uncommon in wetlands, except Alnus and Salix in temperate habitats and Aldina (Amazonia), Uapaca (Africa), Casuarina and Melaleuca (Australia) in tropical ecosystems (Tedersoo, 2017). Notably, a vast majority of these trees are EcM-AM dual mycorrhizal.

(3) Chemical stress

Plants are more sensitive to high concentrations of heavy metals, salts and toxins in the rhizosphere compared with microorganisms, but this could be at least partly related to the unanticipated rapid local selection for tolerant bacteria and fungi (Gadd, 2007; Amir et al., 2014). All EcM and AM and ErM fungi are capable of ameliorating stress caused by various phytotoxic substances (Joner & Leyval, 2003; Amir et al., 2014). EcM fungi may be relatively more efficient in protecting host plants due to the formation of the hyphal sheath as a barrier that reduces direct root contact with soil and accumulates certain elements. Besides vacuoles in the mantle of EcM fungi and intracellular vesicles in AM and ErM fungi, mycorrhizal fungi are able to immobilize cations and organic compounds into oxalate salts, metal-protein complexes and slime (bacterial biofilm) on the surface of extraradical hyphae (Amir et al., 2014). Both EcM and AM fungi are able to promote tree growth in the presence of allelochemicals by ameliorating chemical stress (Javaid, 2007). Much of detoxification of allelochemicals and phenolic compounds takes place intracellularly by the mycorrhizosphere bacteria and extracellularly by saprotrophic fungi that have more efficient enzyme complexes compared with mycorrhizal fungi (Shukla, Singh & Sharma, 2010). Similarly to the Gadgil effect, the high competitive ability of EcM fungi may hamper detoxification of polyaromatic hydrocarbons by suppressing other more efficient microbes (Joner, Leyval & Colpaert, 2006).

(4) Nitrogen and Sulphur deposition

Increasing industrial gas emissions and human activities have caused shifts in climate and land use that have had strong effects on the competitive ability and distribution of mycorrhizal types (Soudzilovskaia et al., 2018; Terrer et al., 2018). Sulphur and nitrogen deposition via air pollution affects trees directly and indirectly through soil acidification (Section IV). Acid rains cause relatively greater damage to the foliage of conifers and other evergreen trees, resulting in dieback and replacement of Pinaceae by deciduous trees such as Fagales and Myrtoideae and ErM shrubs. Nitrogen deposition and fertilisation alter mycorrhizal dependency of trees, rendering especially EcM and ErM associations redundant for N uptake (Aerts, 2002). N deposition reduces both EcM and ErM root colonization and EcM mycelium biomass (Aerts, 2002) and fungal diversity (Lilleskov et al., 2019), but responses of AM fungi are more variable (Treseder et al., 2018). EcM fungal species with high affinity to ammonium and nitrate become more dominant in fungal communities (Lilleskov et al., 2019). Using a meta-analysis, Kivlin, Emery & Rudgers (2013) demonstrated that EcM fungi exhibit marginally negative effects, whereas AM fungi provide positive growth responses to their host trees under N fertilisation. Surplus N turns the ecosystems P-limited and shifts the competitive balance towards AM symbiosis (Aerts, 2002; Hofland-Zijlstra & Berendse, 2010). Similarly to the direct effects of acid deposition on trees, increasing ultraviolet light and O₃ reduce the competitive ability of evergreen trees and affect mycorrhizal fungi via reduced C supply (Cairney & Meharg, 1999; Mohan et al., 2014). Indeed, regional-scale studies in North America indicate that the growth and survival of the EcM understorey is decreasing relative to AM trees in sites receiving atmospheric N (Thomas *et al.*, 2010; Averill, Dietze & Bhatnagar, 2018).

Modelling reveals that tree C costs related to N uptake are greater for EcM symbionts than AM symbionts at high and medium soil N content, but these costs are comparable at low N (Brzostek *et al.*, 2014).

(5) Elevated CO₂

Elevated CO₂ stimulates photosynthesis and results in greater demand for soil nutrients, which in turn enhances belowground C allocation. In all mycorrhizal types, root colonisation, hyphal biomass and tree growth respond positively to eCO₂ (Treseder & Allen, 2000; Olsrud et al., 2004; Alberton, Kuyper & Gorissen, 2005; Dong et al., 2018). According to a meta-analysis, EcM and AM trees respond equally strongly positively to eCO₂, but EcM fungal extraradical mycelium increases by twice as much as AM mycelium (Alberton et al., 2005). Enhancement of allocation to EcM fungi is 28% greater compared with AM fungi under low and medium soil N but 13% greater at high N (Terrer et al., 2016). Increasing N demand leads to relatively greater belowground allocation and priming in EcM-dominated systems, resulting in net soil C loss (Terrer et al., 2018). However, in boreal coniferous forests and potentially other

nutrient-poor ecosystems, strong N limitation may hamper productivity through N accumulation in thriving EcM mycelium, which is explained by the market theory (Franklin *et al.*, 2014). These studies collectively indicate that eCO₂ generally favours proliferation of EcM fungal mycelium over AM and saprotrophic mycelium, particularly in strongly and moderately N-limited habitats. In mixed forests, AM trees may further suffer from reduced nutrient availability and soil acidification. Greater amounts of mycelium may increasingly contribute to soil C sequestration under eCO₂ conditions (Ekblad *et al.*, 2016; Fernandez *et al.*, 2019).

(6) Temperature and precipitation

Shifts in temperature and precipitation affect soil moisture availability, which influences both photosynthesis and nutrient uptake. Temperature has a direct positive effect on tree growth and enzymatic activities given sufficient moisture and indirect effects through altered microbial activity and competitive balance (Brzostek & Finzi, 2011; Mohan *et al.*, 2014). Temperature effects on diversity, biomass and colonisation of mycorrhizal fungi are inconsistent among studies, which may result from confounding moisture effects (Pickles *et al.*, 2012) and adaptation to drought. For example, an experimental rise in temperature differentially affects EcM fungi in moist and dry tundra (Morgado *et al.*, 2015). Soil respiration is mostly driven by temperature in EcM-dominated habitats but by precipitation in AM-dominated habitats (Vargas *et al.*, 2010).

(7) Relative stress tolerance in mycorrhizal types: synthesis

AM and EcM fungi are obligate mutualists, whereas ErM and OM fungi may thrive as endophytes and saprobes. Therefore, damage to the host plant has probably a relatively small impact on ErM and OM fungi, or perhaps even benefits the latter guild. Compared with AM trees, EcM plants are more vulnerable to any disturbance or stress agent that results in reduced photosynthesis because of the high mycorrhizal mycelium biomass in the soil and relatively stronger reliance on their fungi for nutrient acquisition. Partly due to this, both a paucity and excess of soil moisture disfavour EcM associations. Although EcM fungal mycelium of many wetland tree species tolerates anoxic conditions, EcM structures are never observed in aquatic roots, where AM colonisation is sometimes high (Elzenga & van Veen, 2010).

In contrast to physiological stress, EcM symbionts can cope with chemical stress better than AM symbionts. By more extensive mycelium and hyphal cover around EcM root tips, EcM trees have more opportunities to access and lock up low molecular-weight harmful compounds in their biomass or hyphal surface (Amir *et al.*, 2014). Because many organic contaminants are phenolic compounds, the same enzymes and reactive compounds used for nutrient release from polymers act in decomposing the contaminants. As a result, EcM fungi may hamper decomposition of organic pollutants by generating unfavourable conditions for bacteria (Bahram *et al.*, 2018) as well as competing with saprotrophs over nutrients (Bödeker *et al.*, 2016).

Global climate change and associated pollution may alter limiting nutrients or magnify nutrient limitation, which results in optimisation of energy re-allocation in trees and fungi, and may further shift the competitive balance among host trees, fungal guilds and soil bacteria (Terrer et al., 2018). Climate change factors affect the relative benefits of AM and EcM fungi to trees, but these shifts are context dependent and hard to predict because of too many influential parameters and genetic differences among plant and fungal species (Kivlin et al., 2013). Via reduced competitive ability, N pollution is slowly shifting vegetation from EcM dominance to AM dominance in NE American temperate forests (Averill et al., 2018). A similar situation may occur in E Asian and Central European regions subject to heavy N deposition. Shifts in dominant mycorrhizal types alter ecosystem C and nutrient cycling, generating positive or negative feedback loops with climate change.

VI. METHODOLOGICAL CONSIDERATIONS

(1) Sampling design and biases

For practical reasons, nutrition experiments on trees have been performed using seedlings or cuttings in artificial edaphic and climatic conditions, which are of limited relevance to natural ecosystems. To test ecophysiological differences among mycorrhizal types, most authors use only one or two tree species per guild, basically comparing maples with oaks, ignoring the inherent hierarchical study design of tree species nested within mycorrhizal type. Accumulation of similar studies with comparable results somewhat ameliorates these shortfalls, but further complicates interpretation when methods and results differ. In studies with multiple tree species and meta-analyses, the effects of mycorrhizal type and other traits should be corrected for phylogenetic non-independence, at least when inferring trait evolution (Dickie *et al.*, 2014).

To test for interspecific differences among mycobionts, different strains rather than pieces of the same culture should constitute replicates. Strains of the same species may have great differences in genome structure (Chen *et al.*, 2018*a*) and function (Hazard & Johnson, 2018). Likewise, spore material should ideally originate from fruit-bodies of different fungal individuals, i.e. collected at least several metres apart (Douhan *et al.*, 2011). In comparison, tree seeds and cuttings for inoculation are usually collected from several genetic individuals. As Glomeromycota are infected mostly using spores or soil inoculum, their genetic diversity is much higher than that of single-strain EcM and ErM inoculum.

There is an enormous temperate sampling bias in comparative mycorrhizal studies. Because of high research costs, >80% of information about differences in mycorrhizal types originates from temperate deciduous and mixed-forest

ecosystems, with extremely limited knowledge from tropical forest and tundra biomes. Given that tropical forests are more P-limited and harbour different EcM plant lineages, temperate studies may not adequately reflect mycorrhizal-type differences in tropical habitats (Zhang *et al.*, 2018; Keller & Phillips, 2019). Because the mycorrhizal trait input for global models is derived from temperate and boreal forest habitats, these nutrient-cycling models (Terrer *et al.*, 2016) may be somewhat biased. Therefore, meta-analyses should account for temperature and precipitation and their interaction with tested factors (Zhang *et al.*, 2018).

(2) Ecophysiological and molecular methods

Development of in situ methods such as ingrowth mesh bags, isotopic labelling systems, exudate analysis and real-time molecular identification have greatly benefited our understanding about ecosystem functioning and continue to offer great perspectives when combined with high-resolution -omics tools. While most biochemical and ecophysiological methods are equally well suited for different mycorrhizal systems, comparison of feeder root functioning is problematic, because EcM root tips are fully covered by fungal mantle, but the root surface of other mycorrhizal and non-mycorrhizal trees is sparsely covered by endophytes. Furthermore, much of the root surface is covered with a bacterial biofilm, which influences interpretation of enzymatic activities. Measurement of ecophysiological processes in extraradical mycelium represents a major bottleneck in understanding the functioning of mycorrhizal associations.

Phospholipid fatty acids (PLFAs), neutral lipid fatty acids (NLFAs) and ergosterol in the cell membrane, chitin in the cell wall and gene copy number-based polymerase chain reaction (PCR) are commonly used to quantify fungi and Glomeromycota therein, but most of these methods have serious shortfalls due to taxon coverage (Baldrian et al., 2013; Table 3). DNA- and RNA-based molecular identification techniques have greatly improved our understanding of biodiversity and ecology of mycorrhizal fungi (Nilsson et al., 2019). Well-curated reference databases enable distinguishing between EcM and AM fungi at the species level, but poorly so for ErM fungi because of highly fragmented information about the functionality of root-associated fungi of Ericaceae (Kohout, 2017). Besides species-level identification, high-throughput sequencing (HTS) methods allow determination of the relative proportion of fungal guilds. Perhaps due to the aseptate multinucleate mycelium, the relative abundance of Glomeromycota is strongly underestimated using ribosomal RNA (rRNA) gene markers (Dickie & St. John, 2016). Application of metagenomics, metatranscriptomics and proteomics techniques offers great opportunities for shedding light into the ecophysiology of mycorrhizal plant-fungus systems, but these methods rely heavily on scarce genome sequences and protein information from different fungal guilds (Nilsson et al., 2019).

Stable isotope analyses are based on heavy isotope discrimination during photosynthesis and nutrient transport to trees that occurs in EcM but not in AM associations. While the ¹³C:¹²C ratio effectively discerns among trees with C3, C4 and mycoheterotrophic nutrition, the ¹⁵N:¹⁴N ratio has become a widely used proxy to discriminate among non-mycorrhizal and mycorrhizal guilds and nitrogen-fixing associations (Hobbie & Högberg, 2012; Merckx, 2013). Across biomes, relative ¹⁵N enrichment is highest in non-mycorrhizal plants, followed by AM, EcM and ErM plants due to differential access to soil organic N pools (Craine et al., 2009). These methods suffer from poor ability to distinguish among multiple processes that simultaneously discriminate against heavier isotopes (Table 3). The radioisotopes ¹⁴C and ³³P are sometimes used in laboratory experiments to trace movement of labelled compounds, but safety regulations limit their use to a few laboratories. Stable isotope chemistry can also be linked to molecular identification via stable isotope probing (SIP) by selective sequence analysis of ¹³C-enriched DNA. Although better suited to rapidly growing bacteria, recent technical advances enable detection of movement of plant-derived carbon through the soil food web, demonstrating a decline in the pathogen-to-mycorrhiza ratio during secondary succession (Hannula et al., 2017).

(3) Perspectives

Given the paucity of truly well-replicated comparative studies (Table 2), particular care must be taken to consider the representativeness of experiments and to account for potential confounding effects and improve the signal-to-noise ratio inherent to field surveys (Ferlian et al., 2018). Due to the strong temperate sampling bias, several fundamental issues regarding the relative ecophysiological and functional differences among mycorrhizal types remain open to interpretation. Replicated common-garden experiments involving multiple tree species are particularly useful for disentangling mycorrhizal-type effects from tree species effects in near-natural conditions. Another serious issue is misassignment of mycorrhizal types to study species, because this renders all subsequent analyses and interpretations incorrect (Brundrett & Tedersoo, 2019). If the raw data or means and variance are unavailable, it is almost impossible to re-analyse the data for re-interpretation and re-use it for meta-analyses that have greatly nourished our knowledge about processes shaping mycorrhizal-type effects on ecosystem function in recent years.

Regarding methods, there is much to achieve by integrating state-of-the-art analytical tools with experiments and field measurements. Strangely enough, few studies have combined ecophysiological methods and molecular identification tools; thus, we still know virtually nothing about the effects of mycorrhizal types on the rhizosphere microbial communities that are the actual consumers of exudates and key players in mineralisation, gas fluxes and decomposition. Metagenomics, metatranscriptomics, proteomics and metabolomics tools enable us to detect

Table 3. Pros and cons of currently u	used molecular methods to study differences i	n mycorrhizal types	
Method	Target	Advantages	Disadvantages
PLFA 18:2@6,9 NLFA 16:1@5 Ergosterol quantity	Fungal biomass Glomeromycota biomass Fungal biomass	Relatively precise Relatively precise Simple	Present in plant membranes Absent in Endogonomycetes? Absent from Pezizales, Glomeromycota,
Chitin quantity	Fungal biomass	Simple	Mortterellomycota Includes necromass, animals; missing in
In-growth meshbags	Hyphal production of mycorrhizal fungi	Simple	arbuscules and Hartig net Sand unnatural substrate; saprotrophs sometimes abundant; many key
qPCR	Biomass proxy for any taxon	Flexible, rapid	mycorrhizal fungal taxa missed Difference in gene copy number; lack of truly specific primers for Fungi and Glomeromycota
Droplet digital PCR (ddPCR)	Biomass proxy for any taxon	Flexible, high-throughput, several narallel assays precise	As above
DNA metabarcoding	Any: identification, relative abundance	Highly flexible, high-throughput, precise	Difference in gene copy number; PCR/primer bias
RNA (cDNA) metabarcoding	Any: identification, relative abundance	Highly flexible, high-throughput, active	Sample preparation; PCR/primer bias; high
Metagenomics	All: genes, identification	Community, precise All-inclusive, high-throughput	cost Reference bias, high noise, high cost, guild
Metatranscriptomics	All: transcribed genes, identification	All-inclusive, high-throughput, active	assignment Sample preparation, reference bias, ultra-high
Metaproteomics	All: proteins, functions	genes, precise All-inclusive, high-throughput, translated proteins, precise	cost, guint assignment Sample preparation, ultra-high reference bias, inactive proteins, guild assignment
Stable isotopes: ¹⁵ N: ¹⁴ N ratio	Ecosystem components: plant N	Simple, cheap	Confounding: soil depth, N form,
Stable isotopes: ¹³ C: ¹² C ratio	Ecosystem components: plant photosynthesis, fungal C source	Simple, cheap	Little variation, soil ¹³ C driven by carbonates; depends on respiration, soil depth
Stable isotopes: 41 K, 44 Ca, 18 O, 2 H	Ecosystem components: plant mineral nutrition	Simple, high differences	Very specific questions; unknown fractionation processes
Radioisotopes: 33 P	Ecosystem components: plant P nutrition	Simple, good visualisation	Radioactive
Radioisotopes: ¹⁴ C	Ecosystem components: C partitioning belowground	Simple, good visualisation, double labelling with ¹³ C	Radioactive
Stable isotope probing (SIP)	Ecosystem components: C partitioning belowground	Identification of C users	High quantities needed; high cost

corrhizal types molecular methods to study differences in m ģ

NLFA, neutral lipid fatty acid; PLFA, phospholipid fatty acid; qPCR, quantitative polymerase chain reaction.

Table 4. Important knowledge gaps and research needs to understand the functioning of mycorrhizal associations

Ecophysiology of ericoid mycorrhizal associations, particularly
nutrient and energy budget of symbionts, and fungal role in
the ability to grow in highly acidic, nutrient-poor soils
Relative nutritional benefits of mycorrhizal types along soil pH
and nutrient gradients
Turnover of extraradical mycelium and its response to nutrient
availability
Direct and indirect effects of mycorrhizal types on soil
meiofauna and microbes: biomass, taxonomic and functional

meiofauna and microbes: biomass, taxonomic and functional diversity

Quality and quantity of root exudates and priming in response to nutrient availability

Differences in mycorrhizal-type effects across biomes

Mycorrhizal type and soil nutrient-based predictive framework for whole-ecosystem C and nutrient economy

genome-encoded and expressed functions. Incorporation of 13 C, 14 C and 33 P into RNA-based SIP-type analyses might enhance the heavy isotope signal and enable us to address relative C or P nutrition of root-associated microbes. Multiple stable isotope tracers and carbon dot-labelled compounds could be simultaneously used to trace uptake of simple organic compounds. As all these methods are used in other fields of biology and chemistry, their integration requires collaboration between ecophysiologists, biochemists, molecular ecologists and modellers to be able to disentangle the direct and indirect effects of mycorrhizal types on ecosystem functions and processes and to extrapolate these globally. Table 4 lists some of the most pressing questions for understanding fundamental differences among mycorrhizal types and their effects on ecosystem functioning.

VII. CONCLUSIONS

(1) Ecophysiological studies suggest that mycorrhizal types differ in soil nutrition, in particular investment into roots *versus* mycelium and the relative contribution of mineral *versus* organic nutrients. Figure 2B integrates these findings and shows that AM trees invest relatively more C into feeder roots and rely on both mycelium and roots for uptake of nutrients in mineral form. Conversely, EcM trees invest into and benefit from soil mycelium relative more than AM associations. Compared with EcM trees, ErM shrubs invest relatively less into mycelium biomass, but acquire a relatively higher proportion of nutrients from organic sources.

(2) EcM associations tend to be relatively more efficient than AM associations in nutrient transfer to plants, which can be ascribed to acquisition of simple organic compounds, a more extensive mycelial network and more efficient means of transportation. In addition to nutrients transferred to plants, the extensive EcM mycelium locks up a substantial proportion of soil nutrients, rendering particularly saprotrophs and co-occurring AM plants nutrient-starved. EcM fungi require more carbon and oxygen for proper functioning, which makes this type of root symbiosis costlier to seedlings and plants in highly stressful habitats. While the EcM symbiosis in trees has evolved to function on its own in a highly competitive manner, the AM partners complement their poor organic nutrition capacity *via* stimulating the activities of saprotrophic fungi and bacteria. Because of greater decomposition efficiency of saprotrophic organisms, AM-dominated communities exhibit more rapid nutrient cycling and more losses to leaching (Fig. 2A).

(3) Our comparative genomics analysis demonstrates that guilds of mycorrhizal fungi serve mostly similar functions in mineral nutrient uptake and stress amelioration of host plants, but display relatively greater differences in CAZymes and oxidative enzymes to mobilise and take up macronutrients from organic material (Fig. 1). ErM fungi, in particular, possess more decomposition-related enzymes than many typical basidiomycetous saprotrophs. In contrast to the current paradigm, AM mycobionts do encode multiple putative ligninolytic enzymes, but there is no evidence for their extracellular degradation activity. Taken together, the genomic differences among mycorrhizal fungal guilds reflect ecophysiological traits of plant holobionts as well as their influence on biochemical processes and nutrient cycling at the ecosystem level.

(4) Pollution, changes in land use and climate have differential effects on mycorrhizal plants and ecosystems dominated by different mycorrhizal types, which affect global C and nutrient cycling and may trigger shifts in terrestrial biomes (Terrer *et al.*, 2016, 2018; Averill *et al.*, 2018; Sulman *et al.*, 2019). Although local- and global-scale modelling studies provide rough estimates on how individual global-change factors alter the balance among mycorrhizal types, it is critical to understand the interactive effects of these variables in different biomes accurately to predict global shifts in mycorrhizal types and associated ecosystem processes.

(5) Because of issues in experimental design and biases in geographical sampling (Table 2), many of the reported ecophysiological differences among mycorrhizal types require independent evaluation and confirmation across soil types and biomes. Direct and indirect effects of mycorrhizal types on soil nutrient cycling should be tested in parallel using path analysis of field and experimental data, to infer causality and direction of relationships. Integrating well-controlled experiments and ecophysiological methods with rapidly evolving -omics technologies offers deep insights into differences in ecophysiology, tree-fungal interactions and responses to global change among mycorrhizal types.

VIII. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We acknowledge funding from the Estonian Science Foundation grants 1399PUT, 1317PUT and MOBERC and Vetenskapsrådet grant 2017-05019. We thank the Joint Genome Institute and F. Martin for permission to use partly unpublished genomic data, and B. Waring and J. Powers for constructive comments on an earlier version of the manuscript.

IX. REFERENCES

- ADAMCZYK, B., AHVENAINEN, A., SIETIÖ, O. M., KANERVA, S., KIELOAHO, A. J., SMOLANDER, A., KITUNEN, V., SARANPÄÄ, P., LAAKSO, T., STRAKOVA, P. & HEINONSALO, J. (2016). The contribution of ericoid plants to soil nitrogen chemistry and organic matter decomposition in boreal forest soil. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 103, 394–404.
- ADAMCZYK, B., SIETIÖ, O. M., BIASI, C. & HEINONSALO, J. (2019). Interaction between tannins and fungal necromass stabilizes fungal residues in boreal forest soils. *Nav Phytologist*, 223, 16–21.
- AERTS, R. (2002). The role of various types of mycorrhizal fungi in nutrient cycling and plant competition. *Ecological Studies* 157, 117–133.
- AGERER, R. (2001). Exploration types of ectomycorrhizae. Mycorrhiza 11, 107-114.
- AGUILLON, R. L. & GARBAYE, J. (1990). Some aspects of a double symbiosis with ectomycorrhizal and VAM fungi. *Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment* **29**, 263–266.
- ALBERTON, O., KUYPER, T. W. & GORISSEN, A. (2005). Taking mycocentrism seriously: mycorrhizal fungal and plant responses to elevated CO₂. New Phytologist 167, 859–868.
- ALBORNOZ, F. E., LAMBERS, H., TURNER, B. L., TESTE, F. P. & LALIBERTÉ, E. (2016). Shifts in symbiotic associations in plants capable of forming multiple root symbioses across a long-term soil chronosequence. *Ecology and Evolution* 6, 2368–2377.
- ALLEN, M. F. (2007). Mycorrhizal fungi: highways for water and nutrients in arid soils. Vadose Zone Journal 6, 291–297.
- AMIR, H., JOURAND, P., CAVALOC, Y. & DUCOUSSO, M. (2014). Role of mycorrhizal fungi in the alleviation of heavy metal toxicity in plants. *Soil Biology* 41, 241–258.
- AUGE, R. M. (2001). Water relations, drought and vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizal symbiosis. *Mycorrhiza* 11, 3–42.
- AUGUSTO, L., RANGER, J., BINKLEY, D. & ROTHE, A. (2002). Impact of several common tree species of European temperate forests on soil fertility. *Annals of Forest Science* 59, 233–253.
- AVERILL, C., DIETZE, M. C. & BHATNAGAR, J. M. (2018). Continental-scale nitrogen pollution is shifting forest mycorrhizal associations and soil carbon stocks. *Global Change Biology* 24, 4544–4553.
- AVERILL, C. & HAWKES, C. (2016). Ectomycorrhizal fungi slow down soil carbon cycling. *Ecology Letters* 19, 937–947.
- AVERILL, C., TURNER, B. L. & FINZI, A. C. (2014). Mycorrhiza-mediated competition between plants and decomposers drives soil carbon storage. *Nature* 505, 543–545.
- BAHRAM, M., HILDEBRAND, F., FORSLUND, S. K., ANDERSON, J. L., SOUDZILOVSKAIA, N. A., BODEGOM, P. M., BENGTSSON-PALME, J., ANSLAN, S., COELHO, L. P., HAREND, H., TEDERSOO, L. & BORK, P. (2018). Structure and function of the global topsoil microbiome. *Nature* 560, 233–237.
- BALDRIAN, P., VETROVSKY, T., CAJTHAML, T., DOBIASOVA, P., PETRANKOVA, M., SNAJDR, J. & EICHLEROVA, I. (2013). Estimation of fungal biomass in forest litter and soil. *Fungal Ecology* 6, 1–11.
- BARTO, E. K. & RILLIG, M. C. (2010). Does herbivory really suppress mycorrhiza? A meta-analysis. *Journal of Ecology* 98, 745–753.
- BENNETT, J. A., MAHERALI, H., REINHART, K. O., LEKBERG, Y., HART, M. M. & KLIRONOMOS, J. (2017). Plant-soil feedbacks and mycorrhizal type influence temperate forest population dynamics. *Science* 355, 181–184.
- BLUM, J.D., KLAUE, A., NEZAT, C.A., DRISCOLL, C.T., JOHNSON, C,E., SICCAMA, T.G., EAGAR, C., FAHEY, T.J. & LIKENS, G.E. (2002). Mycorrhizal weathering of apatite as an important calcium source in base-poor forest ecosystems. *Nature* 417, 429–431.
- BÖDEKER, I. T. M., CLEMMENSEN, K. E., BOER, W., MARTIN, F., OLSON, Å. & LINDAHL, B. D. (2014). Ectomycorrhizal *Cortinarius* species participate in enzymatic oxidation of humus in northern forest ecosystems. *New Phytologist* 203, 245–256.
- BÖDEKER, I. T. M., LINDAHL, B. D., OLSON, A. & CLEMMENSEN, K. E. (2016). Mycorrhizal and saprotrophic fungal guilds compete for the same organic substrates but affect decomposition differently. *Functional Ecology* **30**, 1967–1978.
- BRUNDRETT, M. C. & TEDERSOO, L. (2018). Evolutionary history of mycorrhizal symbioses and global host plant diversity. *New Phytologist* 220, 1108–1115.
- BRUNDRETT, M. C. & TEDERSOO, L. (2019). Misdiagnosis of mycorrhizas and inappropriate recycling of data can lead to false conclusions. *New Phytologist* 221, 18–24.
- BRZOSTEK, E. R., DRADONI, D., BROWN, Z. A. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2015). Mycorrhizal type determines the magnitude and direction of root-induced changes in decomposition in a temperate forest. *New Phytologist* **206**, 1274–1282.
- BRZOSTEK, E. R. & FINZI, A. C. (2011). Substrate supply, fine roots, and temperature control proteolytic enzyme activity in temperate forest soils. *Ecology* 92, 892–902.
- BRZOSTEK, E. R., FISHER, J. B. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2014). Modeling the carbon cost of plant nitrogen acquisition: Mycorrhizal trade-offs and multipath resistance uptake

improve predictions of retranslocation. Journal of Geophysical Research: Biogeosciences 119, 1684-1697.

- BRZOSTEK, E. R., GRECO, A., DRAKE, J. E. & FINZI, A. C. (2013). Root carbon inputs to the rhizosphere stimulate extracellular enzyme activity and increase nitrogen availability in temperate forest soils. *Biogeochemistry* 115, 65–76.
- BURKE, R. M. & CAIRNEY, J. W. G. (2002). Laccases and other polyphenol oxidases in ecto-and ericoid mycorrhizal fungi. *Mycorrhiza* 12, 105–116.
- BUEE, M., DE BOER, W., MARTIN, F., VAN OVERBEEK, L. & JURKEVICH, E. (2009). The rhizosphere zoo: an overview of plant-associated communities of microorganisms, including phages, bacteria, archaea, and fungi, and some of their structuring factors. *Plant and Soil* **321**, 189–212.
- CAIRNEY, J. W. & MEHARG, A. A. (1999). Influences of anthropogenic pollution on mycorrhizal fungal communities. *Environmental Pollution* 106, 169–182.
- CASIERI, L., LAHMIDI, N. A., DOIDY, J., VENEAULT-FOURREY, C., MIGEON, A., BONNEAU, L., COURTY, P. E., GARCIA, K., CHARBONNIER, M., DELTEIL, A. & BRUN, A. (2013). Biotrophic transportome in mutualistic plant-fungal interactions. *Mycorrhiza* 23, 597–625.
- CHAPELA, I. H., OSHER, L. J., HORTON, T. R. & HENN, M. R. (2001). Ectomycorrhizal fungi introduced with exotic pine plantations induce soil carbon depletion. *Soil Biology* and *Biochemistry* 33, 1733–1740.
- CHAPMAN, S. K., LANGLEY, J. A., HART, S. C. & KOCH, G. W. (2006). Plants actively control nitrogen cycling: uncorking the microbial bottleneck. *New Phytologist* 169, 27–34.
- CHATARPAUL, L., CHAKRAVARTY, P. & SUBRAMANIAM, P. (1989). Studies in tetrapartite symbioses. I. Role of ecto-and endomycorrhizal fungi and *Frankia* on the growth performance of *Alnus incana*. *Plant and Soil* **118**, 145–150.
- CHEEKE, T. E., PHILLIPS, R. P., BRZOSTEK, E. R., ROSLING, A., BEVER, J. D. & FRANSSON, P. (2018). Dominant mycorrhizal association of trees alters carbon and nutrient cycling by selecting for microbial groups with distinct enzyme function. *New Phytologist* 214, 432–442.
- CHEN, E. C., MORIN, E., BEAUDET, D., NOEL, J., YILDIRIR, G., NDIKUMANA, S. & CHARRON, P. (2018a). High intraspecific genome diversity in the model arbuscular mycorrhizal symbiont *Rhizophagus irregularis*. *New Phytologist* 220, 1161–1171.
- CHEN, W., KOIDE, R. T., ADAMS, D. S., DEFOREST, J., CHENG, L. & EISSENSTAT, D. M. (2016). Root morphology and mycorrhizal symbioses together shape nutrient foraging strategies of temperate trees. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA* 113, 8741–8746.
- CHEN, W., KOIDE, R. T. & EISSENSTAT, D. M. (2018b). Root morphology and mycorrhizal type strongly influence root production in nutrient hot spots of mixed forests. *Journal of Ecology* **106**, 148–156.
- CHEN, X., DING, Z., TANG, M. & ZHU, B. (2018c). Greater variations of rhizosphere effects within mycorrhizal group than between mycorrhizal group in a temperate forest. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* **126**, 237–246.
- CHEN, Y. L., BRUNDRETT, M. C. & DELL, B. (2000). Effects of ectomycorrhizas and vesicular-arbuscular mycorrhizas, alone or in competition, on root colonization and growth on *Eucalyptus globulus* and *E. urophylla. New Phytologist* **146**, 545–556.
- CHENG, L., CHEN, W., ADAMS, T. S., WEI, X., LI, L., MCCORMACK, M. L., DEFOREST, J. L., KOIDE, R. T. & EISSENSTAT, D. M. (2016). Mycorrhizal fungi and roots are complementary in foraging within nutrient patches. *Ecology* 97, 2815–2823.
- CLEMMENSEN, K. E., BAHR, A., OVASKAINEN, O., DAHLBERG, A., EKBLAD, A., WALLANDER, H., STENLID, J., FINLAY, R. D., WARDLE, D. A. & LINDAHL, B. D. (2013). Roots and associated fungi drive long-term carbon sequestration in boreal forest. *Science* 339, 1615–1618.
- COMAS, L. H., CALLAHAN, H. S. & MIDFORD, P. E. (2014). Patterns in root traits of woody species hosting arbuscular and ectomycorrhizas: implications for the evolution of belowground strategies. *Ecology and Evolution* 4, 2979–2990.
- CORNELISSEN, J. H. C. (1996). An experimental comparison of leaf decomposition rates in a wide range of temperate plant species and types. *Journal of Ecology* 84, 573–582.
- CORNELISSEN, J. H. C., AERTS, R., CERABOLINI, B., WERGER, M. J. A. & VAN DER HEIJDEN, M. G. A. (2001). Carbon cycling traits of plant species are linked with mycorrhizal strategy. *Oecologia* 129, 611–619.
- COTRUFO, M. F., WALLENSTEIN, M. D., BOOT, C. M., DENEF, K. & PAUL, E. (2013). The microbial efficiency-matrix stabilization (MEMS) framework integrates plant litter decomposition with soil organic matter stabilization: do labile plant inputs form stable soil organic matter? *Global Change Biology* **19**, 988–995.
- CRAIG, M. E., TURNER, B. L., LIANG, C., CLAY, K., JOHNSON, D. J. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2018). Tree mycorrhizal type predicts within-site variability in the storage and distribution of soil organic matter. *Global Change Biology* 24, 3317–3330.
- CRAINE, J. M., ELMORE, A. J., AIDAR, M. P. M., BUSTAMANTE, M., DAWSON, T. E. & HOBBIE, E. A. (2009). Global patterns of foliar nitrogen istopes and their relationships with climate, mycorrhizal fungi, foliar nutrient concentrations, and nitrogen availability. *New Phytologist* 183, 980–992.
- DICKIE, I. A., KOELE, N., BLUM, J. D., GLEASON, J. D. & MCGLONE, M. S. (2014). Mycorrhizas in changing ecosystems. *Botany* 92, 149–160.

- DICKIE, I. A. & ST. JOHN, M. G. (2016). Second-generation molecular understanding of mycorrhizas in soil ecosystems. In *Molecular Mycorrhizal Symbiosis* (ed. F. MARTIN), pp. 473–491. Wiley, Hoboken, NJ.
- DONG, Y., WANG, Z., SUN, H., YANG, W. & XU, H. (2018). The response patterns of arbuscular mycorrhizal and ectomycorrhizal symbionts under elevated CO₂: a meta-analysis. *Frontiers in Microbiology* 9, 1248.
- DOUHAN, G. W., VINCENOT, L., GAYTA, H. & SELOSSE, M.-A. (2011). Population genetics of ectomycorrhizal fungi: from current knowledge to emerging directions. *Fungal Biology* 115, 569–597.
- DRIGO, B., ANDERSON, I. C., KANNANGARA, G. S., CAIRNEY, J. W. & JOHNSON, D. (2012). Rapid incorporation of carbon from ectomycorrhizal mycelial necromass into soil fungal communities. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 49, 4–10.
- DUTTON, M. V. & EVANS, C. (1996). Oxalate production by fungi: its role in pathogenicity and ecology in the soil environment. *Canadian Journal of Microbiology* 42, 881–895.
- EGERTON-WARBURTON, L. & ALLEN, M. F. (2001). Endo-and ectomycorrhizas in Quercus agrifolia Nee. (Fagaccae): patterns of root colonization and effects on seedling growth. Mycorrhiza 11, 283–290.
- EGERTON-WARBURTON, L. M., GRAHAM, R. C. & HUBBERT, K. R. (2003). Spatial variability in mycorrhizal hypae and nutrient and water availability in a soil–weathered bedrock profile. *Plant and Soil* **249**, 331–342.
- EISSENSTAT, D. M., KUCHARSKI, J. M., ZADWORNY, M., ADAMS, T. S. & KOIDE, R. T. (2015). Linking root traits to nutrient foraging in arbuscular mycorrhizal trees in a temperate forest. *New Phytologist* **208**, 114–124.
- EKBLAD, A., MIKUSINSKA, A., AGREN, G., MENICHETTI, L., WALLANDER, H., VILGALYS, R., BAHR, A. & ERIKSSON, U. (2016). Production and turnover of ectomycorrhizal extramatrical mycelial biomass and necromass under elevated CO₂ and nitrogen fertilization. *New Phytologist* **211**, 274–285.
- EKBLAD, A., WALLANDER, H., GODBOLD, D. L., CRUZ, C., JOHNSON, D. & BALDRIAN, P. (2013). The production and turnover of extramatrical mycelium of ectomycorrhizal fungi in forest soils: role in carbon cycling. *Plant and Soil* 366, 1–27.
- ELUMALAI, S. & RAAMAN, N. (2009). In vitro synthesis of Frankia and mycorrhiza with Casuarina equisetifolia and ultrastructure of root system. Indian Journal of Experimental Biology 47, 289–297.
- ELZENGA, J. T. & VAN VEEN, H. (2010). Waterlogging and plant nutrient uptake. In Waterlogging Signalling and Tolerance in Plants (eds S. MANUSCO and S. SHABALA), pp. 23–35. Springer, Heidelberg.
- FERLIAN, O., CESARZ, S., CRAVEN, D., HINES, J., BARRY, K. E., BRUELHEIDE, H., BUSCOT, F., HAIDER, S., HEKLAU, H., HERRMANN, S., KÜHN, P. & EISENHAUER, N. (2018). Mycorrhiza in tree diversity–ecosystem function relationships: conceptual framework and experimental implementation. *Ecosphere* 9, e02226.
- FERNANDEZ, C. W., HECKMAN, K., KOLKA, R. & KENNEDY, P. G. (2019). Melanin mitigates the accelerated decay of mycorrhizal necromass with peatland warming. *Ecology Letters* 22, 498–505.
- FERNANDEZ, C. W. & KENNEDY, P. G. (2016). Revisiting the 'Gadgil effect': do interguild fungal interactions control carbon cycling in forest soils? *New Phytologist* 209, 1382–1394.
- FERNANDEZ, C. W., LANGLEY, J. A., CHAPMAN, S., MCCORMACK, M. L. & KOIDE, R. T. (2016). The decomposition of ectomycorrhizal fungal necromass. *Soil Biology* and *Biochemistry* 93, 38–49.
- FINZI, A. C., VAN BREEMEN, N. & CANHAM, C. D. (1998). Canopy tree-soil interactions within temperate forests: species effects on soil carbon and nitrogen. *Ecological Applications* 8, 440–446.
- FONTAINE, L., THIFFAULT, N., PARÉ, D., FORTIN, J. A. & PICHÉ, Y. (2016). Phosphate-solubilizing bacteria isolated from ectomycorrhizal mycelium of *Picea glauca* are highly efficient at fluorapatite weathering. *Bolany* 94, 1183–1193.
- FOUNOUNE, H., DUPONNOIS, R. & BÂ, A. M. (2002). Influence of the dual arbuscular endomycorrhizal/ ectomycorrhizal symbiosis on the growth of *Acacia holosericea* in glasshouse conditions. *Annals of Forest Science* **59**, 93–98.
- FRANKLIN, O., NÄSHOLM, T., HÖGBERG, P. & HÖGBERG, M. N. (2014). Forests trapped in nitrogen limitation—an ecological market perspective on ectomycorrhizal symbiosis. *Nav Phytologist* 203, 657–666.
- FRANSSON, P., ANDERSSON, A., NORSTRÖM, S., BYLUND, D. & BENT, E. (2016). Ectomycorrhizal exudates and pre-exposure to elevated CO₂ affects soil bacterial growth and community structure. *Fungal Ecology* 20, 211–224.
- GADD, G. M. (2007). Geomycology: biogeochemical transformations of rocks, minerals, metals and radionuclides by fungi, bioweathering and bioremediation. *Mycological Research* 111, 3–49.
- GIOVANNETTI, M., VOLPE, V., SALVIOLI, A. & BONFANTE, P. (2017). Fungal and plant tools for the uptake of nutrients in arbuscular mycorrhizas: a molecular view. In (eds N. C. JOHNSON, C. A. GEHRING and J. JANSA), pp. 107–128. Mycorrhizal Mediation of Soil
- GOODALE, C. L. (2017). Multiyear fate of a ¹⁵N tracer in a mixed deciduous forest: retention, redistribution, and differences by mycorrhizal association. *Global Change Biology* 23, 867–880.
- HAGENBO, A., CLEMMENSEN, K. E., FINLAY, R. D., KYASCHENKO, J., LINDAHL, B. D., FRANSSON, P. & EKBLAD, A. (2017). Changes in turnover rather than

production regulate biomass of ectomycorrhizal fungal mycelium across a *Pinus sylvestris* chronosequence. *New Phytologist* **214**, 424–431.

- HANNULA, S. E., MORRIËN, E., DE HOLLANDER, M., VAN DER PUTTEN, W. H., VAN VEEN, J. A. & DE BOER, W. (2017). Shifts in rhizosphere fungal community during secondary succession following abandonment from agriculture. *ISME Journal* 11, 2294–2304.
- HAZARD, C. & JOHNSON, D. (2018). Does genotypic and species diversity of mycorrhizal plants and fungi affect ecosystem function? *New Phytologist* 220, 1122–1128.
- HENDRICKS, J. J., MITCHELL, R. J., KUEHN, K. A. & PECOT, S. D. (2016). Ectomycorrhizal fungal mycelia turnover in a longleaf pine forest. *New Phytologist* 209, 1693–1704.
- HOBBIE, E. A. & HÖGBERG, P. (2012). Nitrogen isotopes link mycorrhizal fungi and plants to nitrogen dynamics. *New Phytologist* **196**, 367–382.
- HOBBIE, E. A., VAN DIEPEN, L. T., LILLESKOV, E. A., OUIMETTE, A. P., FINZI, A. C. & HOFMOCKEL, K. S. (2014). Fungal functioning in a pine forest: evidence from a ¹⁵N-labeled global change experiment. *New Phytologist* **201**, 1431–1439.
- HOBBIE, J. E. & HOBBIE, E. A. (2006). ¹⁵N in symbiotic fungi and plants estimates nitrogen and carbon flux rates in arctic tundra. *Ecology* 87, 816–822.
- HOBBIE, S. E., OGDAHL, M., CHOROVER, J., CHADWICK, O. A., OLEKSYN, J., ZYTKOWIAK, R. & REICH, P. B. (2007). Tree species effects on soil organic matter dynamics: the role of soil cation composition. *Ecosystems* **10**, 999–1018.
- HOBBIE, S. E., OLEKSYN, J., EISSENSTAT, D. M. & REICH, P. B. (2010). Fine root decomposition rates do not mirror those of leaf litter among temperate tree species. *Oecologia* 162, 505–513.
- HODGE, A. & STORER, K. (2015). Arbuscular mycorrhiza and nitrogen: implications for individual plants through to ecosystems. *Plant and Soil* 386, 1–19.
- HOEKSEMA, J. D., CHAUDHARY, V. D., GEHRING, C. A., JOHNSON, N. C., KARST, J. & KOIDE, R. T. (2010). A meta-analysis of context-dependency in plant response to inoculation with mycorrhizal fungi. *Ecology Letters* 13, 394–407.
- HOFLAND-ZIJLSTRA, J. D. & BERENDSE, F. (2010). Effects of litters with different concentrations of phenolics on the competition between Calluna vulgaris and Deschampsia flexuosa. *Plant and Soil* 327, 131–141.
- Högberg, P., Högbom, L., Schinkel, H., Högberg, M., Johannisson, C. & WALLMARK, H. (1996). ¹⁵N abundance of surface soils, roots and mycorrhizas in profiles of European forest soils. *Oecologia* 108, 207–214.
- HOLSTE, E. K., KOBE, R. K. & GEHRING, C. A. (2017). Plant species differ in early seedling growth and tissue nutrient responses to arbuscular and ectomycorrhizal fungi. *Mycorrhiza* 27, 211–223.
- HORTAL, S., PLETT, K. L., PLETT, J. M., CRESSWELL, T., JOHANSEN, M., PENDALL, E. & ANDERSON, I. C. (2017). Role of plant–fungal nutrient trading and host control in determining the competitive success of ectomycorrhizal fungi. *ISME Journal* 11, 2666–2676.
- HUERTA-CEPAS, J., FORSLUND, K., COELHO, L. P., SZKLARCZYK, D., JENSEN, L. J., VON MERING, C. & BORK, P. (2017). Fast genome-wide functional annotation through orthology assignment by eggNOG-mapper. *Molecular Biology and Evolution* 34, 2115–2122.
- JACOBS, L. M., SULMAN, B. N., BRZOSTEK, E. R., FEIGHERY, J. J. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2018). Interactions among decaying leaf litter, root litter and soil organic matter vary with mycorrhizal type. *Journal of Ecology* **106**, 502–513.
- JAVAID, A. (2007). Allelopathic interactions in mycorrhizal associations. Allelopathy Journal 20, 29–42.
- JO, I., FEI, S., OSWALT, C. M., DOMKE, G. M. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2019). Shifts in dominant tree mycorrhizal associations in response to anthropogenic impacts. *Science Advances* 5, eaav6358.
- JOHNSON, D. J., CLAY, K. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2018). Mycorrhizal associations and the spatial structure of an old-growth forest community. *Oecologia* 186, 195–204.
- JOHNSON, N. C., WILSON, G. W. T., MILLER, R. M. & BOWKER, M. A. (2015). Mycorrhizal phenotypes and the law of the minimum. *New Phytologist* 205, 1473–1484.
- JOLY, F. X., MILCU, A., SCHERER-LORENZEN, M., JEAN, L. K., BUSSOTTI, F. & DAWUD, S. M. (2017). Tree species diversity affects decomposition through modified micro-environmental conditions across European forests. *New Phytologist* 214, 1281–1293.
- JONER, E. J. & LEYVAL, C. (2003). Phytoremediation of organic pollutants using mycorrhizal plants: a new aspect of rhizosphere interactions. *Agronomie* 23, 495–502.
- JONER, E. J., LEYVAL, C. & COLPAERT, J. V. (2006). Ectomycorrhizas impede phytoremediation of polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons (PAHs) both within and beyond the rhizosphere. *Environmental Pollution* 142, 34–38.
- JONES, M. D., DURALL, D. M. & TINKER, P. B. (1998). A comparison of arbuscular and ectomycorrhizal *Eucalyptus coccifera*: growth response, phosphorus uptake efficiency and external hyphal production. *New Phytologist* 140, 125–134.
- JURGENSEN, M. F., RICHTER, D. L., DAVIS, M. M., MCKEVLIN, M. R. & CRAFT, M. H. (1996). Mycorrhizal relationships in bottomland hardwood forests of the southern United States. *Wetlands Ecology and Management* 4, 223–233.
- KAISER, C., KORANDA, M., KITZLER, B., FUCHSLUEGER, L., SCHENKER, J., SCHWEIGER, P., RASCHE, F., ZECHMEISTER-BOLTENSTERN, S., SESSITSCH, A. & RICHTER, A. (2010). Belowground carbon allocation by trees drives seasonal patterns

of extracellular enzyme activities by altering microbial community composition in a beech forest soil. *New Phytologist* **187**, 843–858.

- KARIMAN, K., BARKER, S. J., FINNEGAN, P. M. & TIBBETT, M. (2012). Dual mycorrhizal associations of jarrah (*Eucalyptus marginata*) in a nurse-pot system. *Australian Journal of Botany* 60, 661–668.
- KEILUWEIT, M., BOUGOURE, J. J., NICO, P. S., PETT-RIDGE, J., WEBER, P. K. & KLEBER, M. (2015). Mineral protection of soil carbon counteracted by root exudates. *Nature Climate Change* 5, 588–595.
- KELLER, A. B. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2019). Leaf litter decay rates differ between mycorrhizal groups in temperate, but not tropical, forests. *New Phytologist*, in press 222, 556–564.
- KIERS, R. T., DUHAMEL, M., BEESETTY, Y., MENSAH, J. A., FRANKEN, O. & VERBRUGGEN, E. (2011). Reciprocal rewards stabilize cooperation in the mycorrhizal symbiosis. *Science* 333, 880–882.
- KIVLIN, S. N., EMERY, S. M. & RUDGERS, J. A. (2013). Fungal symbionts alter plant responses to global change. American Journal of Botany 100, 1445–1457.
- KLIRONOMOS, J. N., ZOBEL, M., TIBBETT, M., STOCK, W. D., RILLIG, M. C., PARRENT, J. L., MOORA, M., KOCH, A. M., FACELLI, J. M., FACELLI, E., DICKIE, I. A. & BEVER, J. D. (2011). Forces that structure plant communities: quantifying the importance of the mycorrhizal symbiosis. *New Phytologist* 188, 366–370.
- KLUBER, L. A., TINNESAND, K. M., CALDWELL, B. A., DUNHAM, S. M., YARWOOD, R. R., BOTTOMLEY, P. J. & MYROLD, D. D. (2010). Ectomycorrhizal mats alter soil biogeochemistry. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 42, 1607–1613.
- KOELE, N., DICKIE, I. A., BLUM, J. D., GLEASON, J. D. & DE GRAAF, L. (2014). Ecological significance of mineral weathering in ectomycorrhizal and arbuscular mycorrhizal ecosystems from a field-based comparison. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 69, 63–70.
- KOELE, N., DICKIE, I. A., OLEKSYN, J., RICHARDSON, S. J. & REICH, P. B. (2012). No globally consistent effect of ectomycorrhizal status on foliar traits. *New Phytologist* 196, 845–852.
- KOHLER, A., KUO, A., NAGY, L. G., MORIN, E., BARRY, K. W., BUSCOT, F., CANBÄCK, B., TUNLID, A., GRIGORIEV, I. V., HIBBETT, D. S. & MARTIN, F. (2015). Convergent losses of decay mechanisms and rapid turnover of symbiosis genes in mycorrhizal mutualisms. *Nature Genetics* 47, 410–415.
- KOHOUT, P. (2017). Biogeography of ericoid mycorrhiza. *Ecological Studies* 230, 179–193.
- KUBISCH, P., HERTEL, D. & LEUSCHNER, C. (2016). Fine root productivity and turnover of ectomycorrhizal and arbuscular mycorrhizal tree species in a temperate broad-leaved mixed forest. *Frontiers in Plant Science* 7, 7.
- LANGLEY, J. A. & HUNGATE, B. A. (2003). Mycorrhizal controls on belowground litter quality. *Ecology* 84, 2302–2312.
- LAUERMEIER, M. (2017). Intraspecific variation in mycorrhizal growth responses of paper birch (Betula papyrifera) to arbuscular and ectomycorrhizal Fungi. Thesis, University of Guelph.
- LEAKE, J., JOHNSON, D., DONNELLY, D., MUCKLE, G., BODDY, L. & READ, D. J. (2004). Networks of power and influence: the role of mycorrhizal mycelium in controlling plant communities and agroecosystem functioning. *Canadian Journal of Botany* 82, 1016–1045.
- LEHTO, T. & ZWIAZEK, J. J. (2011). Ectomycorrhizas and water relations of trees: a review. *Mycorrhiza* **21**, 71–90.
- LIESE, R., LÜBBE, T., ALBERS, N. W. & MEIER, I. C. (2018). The mycorrhizal type governs root exudation and nitrogen uptake of temperate tree species. *Tree Physiology* 38, 83–95.
- LILLESKOV, E. A., KUYPER, T. W., BIDARTONDO, M. I. & HOBBIE, E. A. (2019). Atmospheric nitrogen deposition impacts on the structure and function of forest mycorrhizal communities: a review. *Environmental Pollution* 246, 148–162.
- LIN, C., YANG, Y., GUO, J., CHEN, G. & XIE, J. (2011). Fine root decomposition of evergreen broadleaved and coniferous tree species in mid-subtropical China: dynamics of dry mass, nutrient and organic fractions. *Plant and Soil* 338, 311–327.
- LIN, G., GUO, D., LI, L., MA, C. & ZENG, D. H. (2013). Contrasting effects of ectomycorrhizal and arbuscular mycorrhizal tropical tree species on soil nitrogen cycling: the potential mechanisms and corresponding adaptive strategies. *Oikos* 127, 518–530.
- LIN, G., MCCORMACK, M. L., MA, C. & GUO, D. (2017). Similar below-ground carbon cycling dynamics but contrasting modes of nitrogen cycling between arbuscular mycorrhizal and ectomycorrhizal forests. *New Phytologist* **213**, 1440–1451.
- LINDAHL, B., IHRMARK, K., BOBERG, J., TRUMBORE, S. E., HÖGBERG, P., STENLID, J. & FINLAY, R. D. (2007). Spatial separation of litter decomposition and mycorrhizal nutrient uptake in a boreal forest. *New Phytologist* 173, 611–620.
- LINDAHL, B. & TUNLID, A. (2015). Ectomycorrhizal fungi potential organic matter decomposers, yet not saprotrophs. *New Phytologist* 205, 1443–1447.
- LITTON, C. M., RAICH, J. W. & RYAN, M. G. (2007). Carbon allocation in forest ecosystems. *Global Change Biology* 13, 2089–2109.
- LIU, X., BURSLEM, D. F., TAYLOR, J. D., TAYLOR, A. F., KHOO, E., MAJALAP-LEE, N., HELGASON, T. & JOHNSON, D. (2018). Partitioning of soil phosphorus among arbuscular and ectomycorrhizal trees in tropical and subtropical forests. *Ecology Letters* 21, 713–723.

- MA, Z., GUO, D., XU, X., LU, M., BARDGETT, R. D., EISSENSTAT, D. M., MCCORMACK, M. L. & HEDIN, L. O. (2018). Evolutionary history resolves global organization of root functional traits. *Nature* 555, 94–97.
- MAHERALI, H. & KLIRONOMOS, J. N. (2007). Influence of phylogeny on fungal community assembly and ecosystem functioning. *Science* 316, 1746–1748.
- MAKKONEN, M., BERG, M. P., HANDA, I. T., HÄTTENSCHWILER, S., RUIJVEN, J., BODEGOM, P. M. & AERTS, R. (2012). Highly consistent effects of plant litter identity and functional traits on decomposition across a latitudinal gradient. *Ecology Letters* 15, 1033–1041.
- MARTIN, F. M., UROZ, S. & BARKER, D. G. (2017). Ancestral alliances: plant mutualistic symbioses with fungi and bacteria. *Science* 356, eaad4501.
- MARTINO, E., MORIN, E., GRELET, G. A., KUO, A., KOHLER, A., DAGHINO, S., BARRY, K. W., CICHOCKI, N., CLUM, A., DOCKTER, R. B. & HAINAUT, M. (2018). Comparative genomics and transcriptomics depict ericoid mycorrhizal fungi as versatile saprotrophs and plant mutualists. *New Phytologist* **217**, 1213–1229.
- MAYOR, J., BAHRAM, M., HENKEL, T., BUEGGER, F., PRITSCH, K. & TEDERSOO, L. (2015). Ectomycorrhizal impacts on plant nitrogen nutrition: emerging isotopic patterns, latitudinal variation and hidden mechanisms. *Ecology Letters* 18, 96–107.
- MCCORMACK, L. M., ADAMS, T. S., SMITHWICK, E. A. & EISSENSTAT, D. M. (2012). Predicting fine root lifespan from plant functional traits in temperate trees. *New Phytologist* 195, 823–831.
- MCGUIRE, K. L., ZAK, D. R., EDWARDS, I. P., BLACKWOOD, C. B. & UPCHURCH, R. (2010). Slowed decomposition is biotically mediated in an ectomycorrhizal, tropical rain forest. *Oecologia* 164, 785–795.
- MEIER, I. C., LEUSCHNER, C., MARINI, E. & FENDER, A. C. (2016). Species-specific effects of temperate trees on greenhouse gas exchange of forest soil are diminished by drought. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 95, 122–134.
- MERCKX, V. (2013). Mycoheterotrophy: The Biology of Plants Living on Fungi. Springer, New York.
- MIDGLEY, M. G., BRZOSTEK, E. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2015). Decay rates of leaf litters from arbuscular mycorrhizal trees are more sensitive to soil effects than litters from ectomycorrhizal trees. *Journal of Ecology* **103**, 1454–1463.
- MIDGLEY, M. G. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2016). Resource stoichiometry and the biogeochemical consequences of nitrogen deposition in a mixed deciduous forest. *Ecology* 97, 3369–3378.
- MOHAN, J. E., COWDEN, C. C., BAAS, P., DAWADI, A., FRANKSON, P. T., HELMICK, K., HUGHES, E., KHAN, S., LANG, A., MACHMULLER, M., TAYLOR, M. & WITT, C. A. (2014). Mycorrhizal fungi mediation of terrestrial ecosystem responses to global change: mini-review. *Fungal Ecology* **10**, 3–19.
- MORGADO, L. N., SEMENOVA, T., WELKER, J. M., WALKER, M. D., SMETS, E. & GEML, J. (2015). Summer temperature increase has distinct effects on the ectomycorrhizal fungal communities in moist tussock and dry tundra in Arctic Alaska. *Global Change Biology* 21, 959–972.
- NEHLS, U. & PLASSARD, C. (2018). Nitrogen and phosphate metabolism in ectomycorrhizas. *Nav Phytologist* 220, 1047-1056.
- NILSSON, R. H., ANSLAN, S., BAHRAM, M., WURZBACHER, C., BALDRIAN, P. & TEDERSOO, L. (2019). Mycobiome diversity: high-throughput sequencing and identification of fungi. *Nature Reviews in Microbiology* 17, 95–109.
- NYGREN, P., FERNÁNDEZ, M. P., HARMAND, J. M. & LEBLANC, H. A. (2012). Symbiotic dinitrogen fixation by trees: an underestimated resource in agroforestry systems? *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems* 94, 123–160.
- OLSRUD, M., MELIILO, J. M., CHRISTENSEN, T. R., MICHELSEN, A., WALLANDER, H. & OLSSON, P. A. (2004). Response of ericoid mycorrhizal colonization and functioning to global change factors. *New Phytologist* 162, 459–469.
- OLSSON, P. A., JAKOBSEN, I. & WALLANDER, H. (2002). Foraging and resource allocation strategies of mycorrhizal fungi in a patchy environment. *Ecological Studies* 157, 93–115.
- ORCHARD, S., STANDISH, R. J., DICKIE, I. A., RENTON, M., WALKER, C., MOOT, D. & RYAN, M. H. (2017). Fine root endophytes under scrutiny: a review of the literature on arbuscule-producing fungi recently suggested to belong to the Mucoromycotina. *Mycarthiza* 27, 619–638.
- OSTONEN, I., TRUU, M., HELMISAARI, H. S., LUKAC, M., BORKEN, W., VANGUELOVA, E., GODBOLD, D. L., LÕHMUS, K., ZANG, U., TEDERSOO, L., PREEM, J. K. & TRUU, J. (2017). Adaptive root foraging strategies along a boreal-temperate forest gradient. *New Phytologist* **215**, 977–991.
- OUIMETTE, A., GUO, D., HOBBIE, E. & GU, J. (2013). Insights into root growth, function, and mycorrhizal abundance from chemical and isotopic data across root orders. *Plant and Soil* 367, 313–326.
- PARKER, T. C., SADOWSKY, J., DUNLEAVY, H., SUBKE, J. A., FREY, S. D. & WOOKEY, P. A. (2015). Slowed biogeochemical cycling in sub-arctic birch forest linked to reduced mycorrhizal growth and community change after a defoliation event. *Ecosystems* 20, 316–330.
- PHILLIPS, R. P., BRZOSTEK, E. & MIDGLEY, M. G. (2013). The mycorrhizal-associated nutrient economy: a new framework for predicting carbon-nutrient couplings in temperate forests. *New Phytologist* **199**, 41–51.
- PHILLIPS, R. P. & FAHEY, T. J. (2006). Tree species and mycorrhizal associations influence the magnitude of rhizosphere effects. *Ecology* 87, 1302–1313.

- PICKLES, B. J., EGGER, K. N., MASSICOTTE, H. B. & GREEN, D. S. (2012). Ectomycorrhizas and climate change. *Fungal Ecology* 5, 73–84.
- POIRIER, V., ROUMET, C., ANGERS, D. A. & MUNSON, A. D. (2018a). Species and root traits impact macroaggregation in the rhizospheric soil of a Mediterranean common garden experiment. *Plant and Soil* 424, 289–302.
- POIRIER, V., ROUMET, C. & MUNSON, A. D. (2018b). The root of the matter: linking root traits and soil organic matter stabilization processes. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 120, 246–259.
- PÕLME, S., BAHRAM, M., YAMANAKA, T., NARA, K., DAI, Y. C. & GREBENC, T. (2013). Biogeography of ectomycorrhizal fungi associated with alders (*Alnus spp.*) in relation to biotic and abiotic variables at the global scale. *New Phytologist* **198**, 1239–1249.
- POWERS, J. S., TRESEDER, K. K. & LERDAU, M. T. (2005). Fine roots, arbuscular mycorrhizal hyphae and soil nutrients in four neotropical rain forests: patterns across large geographic distances. *New Phytologist* 165, 913–921.
- QUEREJETA, J. I., EGERTON-WARBURTON, L. M. & ALLEN, M. F. (2003). Direct nocturnal water transfer from oaks to their mycorrhizal symbionts during severe soil drying. *Oecologia* 134, 55–64.
- QUEREJETA, J. I., EGERTON-WARBURTON, L. M. & ALLEN, M. F. (2009). Topographic position modulates the mycorrhizal response of oak trees to interannual rainfall variability. *Ecological Monographs* **90**, 649–662.
- QUIRK, J., ANDREWS, M. Y., LEAKE, J. R., BANWART, S. A. & BEERLING, D. J. (2014). Ectomycorrhizal fungi and past high CO₂ atmospheres enhance mineral weathering through increased below-ground carbon-energy fluxes. *Biology Letters* 10, 20140375.
- QUIRK, J., BEERLING, D. J., BANWART, S. A., KAKONYI, G., ROMERO-GONZALEZ, M. E. & LEAKE, J. R. (2012). Evolution of trees and mycorrhizal fungi intensifies silicate mineral weathering. *Biology Letters* 8, 1006–1011.
- RAMANANKIERANA, N., DUCOUSSO, M., RAKOTOARIMANGA, N., PRIN, Y., THIOULOUSE, J., RANDRIANJOHANY, E., RAMAROSON, L., KISA, M., GALIANA, A. & DUPONNOIS, R. (2007). Arbuscular mycorrhizas and ectomycorrhizas of *Uapaca bojeri* L.(Euphorbiaceae): sporophore diversity, patterns of root colonization, and effects on seedling growth and soil microbial catabolic diversity. *Mycorrhiza* 17, 195–208.
- READ, D. J. (1991). Mycorrhizas in ecosystems. Experientia 47, 376-391.
- READ, D. J., LEAKE, J. R. & PEREZ-MORENO, J. (2004). Mycorrhizal fungi as drivers of ecosystem processes in heathland and boreal forest biomes. *Canadian Journal of Botany* 82, 1243–1263.
- REICH, P. & OLEKSYN, J. (2004). Global patterns of plant leaf N and P in relation to temperature and latitude. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA* 101, 11001–11006.
- REMISZEWSKI, K. A., BRYCE, J. G., FAHNESTOCK, M. F., PETTITT, E. A., BLICHERT-TOFT, J., VADEBONCOEUR, M. A. & BAILEY, S. W. (2016). Elemental and isotopic perspectives on the impact of arbuscular mycorrhizal and ectomycorrhizal fungi on mineral weathering across imposed geologic gradients. *Chemical Geology* 445, 167–171.
- RILLIG, M. C. & MUMMEY, D. L. (2006). Mycorrhizas and soil structure. New Phytologist 171, 41–53.
- ROSLING, A., MIDGLEY, M. G., CHEEKE, T., URBINA, H., FRANSSON, P. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2016). Phosphorus cycling in deciduous forest soil differs between stands dominated by ecto- and arbuscular mycorrhizal trees. *New Phytologist* 209, 1184–1195.
- ROUSK, J., BAATH, E., BROKES, P. C., LAUBER, C. L., LOZUPONE, C., CAPORASO, J. G., KNIGHT, R. & FIERER, N. (2010a). Soil bacterial and fungal communities across a pH gradient in an arable soil. *ISME Journal* 4, 1340–1351.
- ROUSK, J., BROOKES, P. C. & BAATH, E. (2010b). Investigating the mechanisms for the opposing pH relationships of fungal and bacterial growth in soil. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 42, 926–934.
- SASSE, J., MARTINOIA, E. & NORTHEN, T. (2017). Feed your friends: do plant exudates shape the root microbiome? *Trends in Plant Science* 23, 25–41.
- SEE, C. R., MCCORMACK, L. M., HOBBIE, S. E., FLORES-MORENO, H., SILVER, W. L. & KENNEDY, P. G. (2019). Global patterns in fine root decomposition: climate, chemistry, mycorrhizal association and woodiness. *Ecology Letters* 22, 946–953.
- SHUKLA, K. P., SINGH, N. K. & SHARMA, S. (2010). Bioremediation: developments, current practices and perspectives. *Genetic Engineering and Biotechnology Journal* 3, 1–20.
- SMITH, S. E. & READ, D. J. (2008). Mycorrhizal Symbiosis, 3rd edn. Academic Press, London.
- SMITH, W. H. (1976). Character and significance of forest tree root exudates. *Ecology* 57, 324–331.
- SMITS, M. M. & WALLANDER, H. (2017). Role of mycorrhizal symbiosis in mineral weathering and nutrient mining from soil parent material. In *Mycorrhizal Mediation* of Soil: Fertility, Structure, and Carbon Storage (eds N. C. JOHNSON, C. A. GEHRING and J. JANSA), pp. 35–46. Elsevier, Amsterdam.
- SNELL, H. S., ROBINSON, D. & MIDWOOD, A. J. (2016). Tree species' influences on soil carbon dynamics revealed with natural abundance ¹³C techniques. *Plant and Soil* **400**, 285–296.
- Soudzilovskaia, N.A., van Bodegom, P.M., Moreno, C.T., van't Zelfde, M., McCallum, I., Fisher, J.B., McCormack, L.M., Brundrett, M. & Tedersoo,

L. (2018). Human-induced decrease of ectomycorrhizal vegetation led to loss in global soil carbon content. *bioRxiv* 2018, 331884.

- SOUDZILOVSKAIA, N., VAN DER HEIJDEN, M. G. A., CORNELISSEN, J. H. C., MAKAROV, M. I., ONIPCHENKO, V. G., MASLOV, M. N., AKHMETZANOVA, A. A. & VAN BODEGOM, P. M. (2015). Quantitative assessment of the differential impacts of arbuscular and ectomycorrhiza on soil carbon cycling. *New Phytologist* **208**, 280–293.
- STADDON, P. L., BRONK RAMSEY, C., OSTLE, N., INESON, P. & FITTER, A. H. (2003). Rapid turnover of hyphae of mycorrhizal fungi determined by AMS microanalysis of ¹⁴C. *Science* **300**, 1138–1140.
- STANKE, M., KELLER, O., GUNDUZ, I., HAYES, A., WAACK, S. & MORGENSTERN, B. (2006). AUGUSTUS: ab initio prediction of alternative transcripts. *Nucleic Acids Research* 34, W435–W439.
- STEIDINGER, B. S., TURNER, B. L., CORRALES, A. & DALLING, J. W. (2015). Variability in potential to exploit different soil organic phosphorus compounds among tropical montane tree species. *Functional Ecology* 29, 121–130.
- STRULLU-DERRIEN, M., SELOSSE, M.-A., KENRICK, P. & MARTIN, F. (2013). The origin and evolution of mycorrhizal symbioses: from palaeomycology to phylogenomics. *New Phytologist* **220**, 1012–1030.
- SULMAN, B. N., BRZOSTEK, E. R., MEDICI, C., SHEVLIAKOVA, E., MENGE, D. N. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2017). Feedbacks between plant N demand and rhizosphere priming depend on type of mycorrhizal association. *Ecology Letters* 20, 1043–1053.
- SULMAN, B. N., SHEVLIAKOVA, E., BRZOSTEK, E. R., KIVLIN, S. N., MALYSHEV, S., MENGE, D. N. & ZHANG, X. (2019). Diverse mycorrhizal associations enhance terrestrial C storage in a global model. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, in press 33, 501–523.
- SUN, T., HOBBIE, S. E., BERG, B., ZHANG, H., WANG, Q., WANG, Z. & HÄTTENSCHWILER, S. (2018). Contrasting dynamics and trait controls in first-order root compared with leaf litter decomposition. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA* 115, 10392–10397.
- TAYLOR, L. L., BANWART, S., LEAKE, J. & BEERLING, D. J. (2011). Modeling the evolutionary rise of ectomycorrhiza on sub-surface weathering environments and the geochemical carbon cycle. *American Journal of Science* **311**, 369–403.
- TAYLOR, L. L., LEAKE, J. R., QUIRK, J., HARDY, K., BANWART, S. A. & BEERLING, D. J. (2009). Biological weathering and the long-term carbon cycle: integrating mycorrhizal evolution and function into the current paradigm. *Geobiology* 7, 171–191.
- TAYLOR, M. K., LANKAU, R. A. & WURZBURGER, N. (2016). Mycorrhizal associations of trees have different indirect effects on organic matter decomposition. *Journal of Ecology* **104**, 1576–1584.
- TEDERSOO, L. (2017). Global biogeography and invasions of ectomycorrhizal plants: past. present and future. *Ecological Studies* 230, 469-531.
- TEDERSOO, L., BAHRAM, M., PUUSEPP, R., NILSSON, R. H. & JAMES, T. Y. (2017). Novel soil-inhabiting clades fill gaps in the fungal tree of life. *Microbione* 5, 42.
- TEDERSOO, L., BAHRAM, M. & ZOBEL, M. (2019). How do mycorrhizal associations drive plant population and community biology? *Nature Communications* in press.
- TEDERSOO, L. & BRUNDRETT, M. (2017). Evolution of ectomycorrhizal symbiosis in plants. *Ecological Studies* 230, 407–467.
- TEDERSOO, L., NAADEL, T., BAHRAM, M., PRITSCH, K., BUEGGER, F., LEAL, M., KÕLJALG, U. & PÕLDMAA, K. (2012). Enzymatic activities and stable isotope patterns of ectomycorrhizal fungi in relation to phylogeny and exploration types in an afrotropical rain forest. *New Phytologist* **195**, 832–843.
- TEDERSOO, L. & SMITH, M. E. (2017). Ectomycorrhizal fungal lineages: detection of four new groups and notes on consistent recognition of ectomycorrhizal taxa in high-throughput sequencing studies. *Ecological Studies* 230, 125–142.
- TERRER, C., VICCA, S., HUNGATE, B. A., PHILLIPS, R. P. & PRENTICE, I. C. (2016). Mycorrhizal association as a primary control of the CO₂ fertilization effect. *Science* 353, 72–74.
- TERRER, C., VICCA, S., STOCKER, B. D., HUNGATE, B. A., PHILLIPS, R. P., REICH, P. B., FINZI, A. C. & PRENTICE, I. C. (2018). Ecosystem responses to elevated CO₂ governed by plant-soil interactions and the cost of nitrogen acquisition. *New Phytologist* **217**, 507–522.
- TESTE, F. P., KARDOL, P., TURNER, B. L., WARDLE, D. A., ZEMUNIK, G., RENTON, M. & LALIBERTE, E. (2017). Plant-soil feedback and the maintenance of diversity in Mediterranean-climate shrublands. *Science* 355, 173–176.
- THOMAS, R. Q., CANHAM, C. D., WEATHERS, K. C. & GOODALE, C. L. (2010). Increased tree carbon storage in response to nitrogen deposition in the US. *Nature Geoscience* 3, 13–17.
- THORLEY, R., TAYLOR, L. L., BANWART, S. A., LEAKE, J. R. & BEERLING, D. J. (2015). The role of forest trees and their mycorrhizal fungi in carbonate rock weathering and its significance for global carbon cycling. *Plant Cell and Environment* 38, 1947–1961.
- TISSERANT, E., MALBREIL, M., KUO, A., KOHLER, A., SYMEONIDI, A., BALESTRINI, R., CHARRON, P., DUENSING, N., DIT FREY, N. F., GIANINAZZI-PEARSON, V. & GILBERT, L. B. (2013). Genome of an arbuscular mycorrhizal fungus provides insight into the oldest plant symbiosis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences USA* 110, 20117–20122.
- TOJU, H., KISHIDA, O., KATAYAMA, N. & TAKAGI, K. (2016). Networks depicting the fine-scale co-occurrences of fungi in soil horizons. *PLoS One* 11, e0165987.

- TOLJANDER, J. F., LINDAHL, B. D., PAUL, L. R., ELFSTRAND, M. & FINLAY, R. D. (2007). Influence of arbuscular mycorrhizal mycelial exudates on soil bacterial growth and community structure. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 61, 295–304.
- TRESEDER, K. K. & ALLEN, M. F. (2000). Mycorrhizal fungi have a potential role in soil carbon storage under elevated CO₂ and nitrogen deposition. *New Phytologist* 147, 189–200.
- TRESEDER, K. K., ALLEN, E. B., EGERTON-WARBURTON, L. M., HART, M. M., KLIRONOMOS, J. N., MAHERALI, H. & TEDERSOO, L. (2018). Arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi as mediators of ecosystem responses to nitrogen deposition: a trait-based predictive framework. *Journal of Ecology* **106**, 480–489.
- UNESTAM, T. & SUN, Y.-P. (1995). Extramatrical structures of hydrophobic and hydrophilic mycorrhizal fungi. Mycorrhiza 5, 301–311.
- USHIO, M., FUJIKI, Y., HIDAKA, A. & KITAYAMA, K. (2015). Linkage of root physiology and morphology as an adaptation to soil phosphorus impoverishment in tropical montane forests. *Functional Ecology* 29, 1235–1345.
- USHIO, M., KITAYAMA, K. & BALSER, T. C. (2010). Tree species effects on soil enzyme activities through effects on soil physicochemical and microbial properties in a tropical montane forest on Mt. Kinabalu, Borneo. *Pedobiologia* 53, 227–233.
- VALVERDE-BARRANTES, O. J., SMEMO, K. A., FEINSTEIN, L. M., KERSHNER, M. W. & BLACKWOOD, C. B. (2018). Patterns in spatial distribution and root trait syndromes for ecto and arbuscular mycorrhizal temperate trees in a mixed broadleaf forest. *Oecologia* 186, 731–741.
- VAN DER HEIJDEN, E. W. (2001). Differential benefits of arbuscular mycorrhizal and ectomycorrhizal infection of *Salix repens. Mycorrhiza* **10**, 185193.
- VAN DER HEIJDEN, M. G. A., BARDGETT, R. D. & VAN STRAALEN, N. M. (2008). The unseen majority: soil microbes as drivers of plant diversity and productivity in terrestrial ecosystems. *Ecology Letters* 11, 296–310.
- VAN SCHÖLL, L., HOFFLAND, E. & VAN BREEMEN, N. (2006). Organic anion exudation by ectomycorrhizal fungi and *Pinus sylvestris* in response to nutrient deficiencies. *New Phytologist* **170**, 153–163.
- VARGAS, R., BALDOCCHI, D. D., QUEREJETA, J. I., CURTIS, P. S., HASSELQUIST, N. J., JANSSENS, I. A., ALLEN, M. F. & MONTAGNANI, L. (2010). Ecosystem CO₂ fluxes of arbuscular and ectomycorrhizal dominated vegetation types are differentially influenced by precipitation and temperature. *New Phytologist* 185, 226–236.

- WALLANDER, H., JOHANSSON, U., STEKENBURG, E., BRANDSTRÖM DURLING, M. & LINDAHL, B. (2010). Production of ectomycorrhizal mycelium peaks during canopy closure in Norway spruce forests. *New Phylologist* 187, 1124–1134.
- WITHINGTON, J. M., REICH, P. B., OLEKSYN, J. & EISSENSTAT, D. M. (2006). Comparisons of structure and life span in roots and leaves among temperate trees. *Ecological Monographs* 76, 381–397.
- WURZBURGER, N. & BROOKSHIRE, E. N. (2017). Experimental evidence that mycorrhizal nitrogen strategies affect soil carbon. *Ecology* 98, 1491–1497.
- WURZBURGER, N. & HENDRICK, R. L. (2007). *Rhododendron* thickets alter N cycling and soil extracellular enzyme activities in southern Appalachian hardwood forests. *Pedobiologia* 50, 563–576.
- WURZBURGER, N., HIGGINS, B. P. & HENDRICK, R. L. (2012). Ericoid mycorrhizal root fungi and their multicopper oxidases from a temperate forest shrub. *Ecology and Evolution* 2, 65–79.
- YIN, H., WHEELER, E. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2014). Root-induced changes in nutrient cycling in forests depend on exudation rates. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 78, 213–221.
- ZEPPA, S., SISTI, D., PIERLEONI, R., POTENZA, L., GUESCINI, M., VALLORANI, L. & STOCCHI, V. (2005). *Tilia platyphyllos* Scop.–*Tuber brumale* Vittad. vs. *T. platyphyllos* Scop.–*T. borchü* Vittad. ectomycorrhizal systems: a comparison of structural and functional traits. *Plant Physiology and Biochemistry* **43**, 709–716.
- ZHANG, H. Y., LÜ, X. T., HARTMANN, H., KELLER, A., HAN, X. G., TRUMBORE, S. & PHILLIPS, R. P. (2018). Foliar nutrient resorption differs between arbuscular mycorrhizal and ectomycorrhizal trees at local and global scales. *Global Ecology and Biogeography* 27, 875–885.
- ZHENG, W., MORRIS, E. K. & RILLIG, M. C. (2014). Ectomycorrhizal fungi in association with *Pinus sylvestris* seedlings promote soil aggregation and soil water repellency. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 78, 326–331.
- ZHU, K., MCCORMACK, M. L., LANKAU, R. A., EGAN, J. F. & WURZBURGER, N. (2018). Association of ectomycorrhizal trees with high carbon-to-nitrogen ratio soils across temperate forests is driven by smaller nitrogen not larger carbon stocks. *Journal of Ecology* **106**, 524–535.

(Received 22 October 2018; revised 27 May 2019; accepted 30 May 2019; published online 3 July 2019)